

Case Plaza Suite 232 | One 2nd Street North Fargo, North Dakota 58102-4807 p: 701.532.5100 | f: 701.232.5043 e: metrocog@fmmetrocog.org www.fmmetrocog.org

Action Item

Public Input

Action Item

Action Item
Information Item

Action Item

Information Item

The 594th Policy Board Meeting Fargo-Moorhead Metropolitan Council of Governments THURSDAY, October 21, 2021 – 4:00 p.m. Fargo, North Dakota

OVERALL AGENDA

1. Call to Order and Introductions

a. Introductions
b. Approve Order and Contents of the Overall Agenda
c. Approve Minutes of the September 16, 2021 Board Meeting
d. Approve October 2021 Bills

- 2. Consent Agenda
 - a. September End of Month Report
 - b. 3rd Quarter Report
 - c. 2050 Demographic Forecast Update
- 3. Regular Agenda
 - a. Public Comment Opportunity
 - b. US Highway 10 through Dilworth Request for Proposals
 - c. University & 10th Street One-Way Pair Study Request for Proposals
 - d. Bicycle and Pedestrian Plan Public Engagement
 - e. Assistant Transportation Planner/GIS Coordinator Position
- 4. Additional Business

5. Adjourn

REMINDER: The next Metro COG Policy Board Meeting will be held Thursday, November 18, 2021 at 4:00 p.m.

Due to ongoing public health concerns related to COVID-19, Metro COG is encouraging citizens to provide their comments on agenda items via email to leach@fmmetrocog.org. To ensure your comments are received prior to the meeting, please submit them by 8:00 a.m. on the day of the meeting and reference which agenda item your comments address. If you would like to appear via video or audio link for comments or questions on a regular agenda or public hearing item, please provide your e-mail address and contact information to the above e-mail at least one business day before the meeting.

For Public Participation, please REGISTER with the following link: https://us02web.zoom.us/webinar/register/WN_db00xj94SXCNJqBAADjaqQ

Red Action Items require roll call votes.

Full Agenda packets can be found on the Metro COG Web Site at http://www.fmmetrocog.org

NOTE: Given the participation of Fargo City Commissioners at Policy Board meetings, such meetings may constitute open public meetings of the City of Fargo.

Metro COG is committed to ensuring all individuals, regardless of race, color, sex, age, national origin, disability/handicap, sexual orientation, and/or income status have access to Metro COG's programs and services. Meeting facilities will be accessible to mobility impaired individuals. Metro COG will make a good faith effort to accommodate requests for translation services for meeting proceedings and related materials. Please contact Savanna Leach, Metro COG Executive Assistant, at 701-532-5100 at least five days in advance of the meeting if any special accommodations are required for any member of the public to be able to participate in the meeting.

593rd Policy Board Meeting Fargo-Moorhead Metropolitan Council of Governments Thursday, September 16, 2021 – 4:00 pm Zoom Web Conference

Members Present:

Amanda	George	West Fargo City Commission
John	Gunkelman	Fargo Planning Commission
Chuck	Hendrickson	Moorhead City Council
Chelsey	Johnson	Horace City Council (alternate)
Jim	Kapitan	Cass County Commission
Julie	Nash	Dilworth City Council
Brad	Olson	West Fargo City Commission
Dave	Piepkorn	Fargo City Commission
Arlette	Preston	Fargo City Commission
Rocky	Schneider	Fargo Planning Commission
John	Strand	Fargo City Commission
4+0.02	Ctaffaraba	Earga Planning Commission (alternata)

Scott Stofferahn Fargo Planning Commission (alternate)

Maranda Tasa Fargo Planning Commission

Members Absent:

Tony Gehrig Fargo City Commission
Matthew Gilbertson Moorhead City Council
Steve Lindaas Moorhead City Council
Jenny Mongeau Clay County Commission
Jeff Trudeau Horace City Council

Bob Walton NDDOT – Fargo District (ex-officio)

Others Present:

Adam Altenburg Metro COG
Luke Champa Metro COG
Dan Farnsworth Metro COG
Cindy Gray Metro COG
Savanna Leach Metro COG

1a. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER, WELCOME, AND INTRODUCTIONS, convened

The meeting was called to order at 4:00 pm, on September 16, 2021 by Chair Nash, noting a quorum was present. Introductions were made.

1b. Approve Order and Contents of Overall Agenda, approved

Motion carried unanimously.

Chair Nash asked for approval for the overall agenda.

MOTION: Approve the contents of the Overall Agenda of the September 16, 2021 Policy Board Meeting.

Mr. Kapitan moved, seconded by Mr. Olson

MOTION, passed

1c. Past Meeting Minutes, approved

Chair Nash asked for approval of the Minutes of the August 19, 2021 Meeting.

MOTION: Approve the August 19, 2021 Policy Board Meeting Minutes. Mr. Schneider moved, seconded by Ms. Preston MOTION, passed Motion carried unanimously.

1d. Monthly Bills, approved

Chair Nash asked for approval of the September 2021 Bills as listed on Attachment 1d.

MOTION: Approve the September 2021 Bills List. Ms. Nash moved, seconded by Mr. Kapitan MOTION, passed Motion carried unanimously.

2. CONSENT AGENDA

Chair Nash asked for approval of Items a-d on the Consent Agenda.

- a. August Month End Report
- b. ATAC Master Agreement

MOTION: Approve Items a-b on the Consent Agenda. Mr. Hendrickson moved, seconded by Ms. Preston MOTION, passed Motion carried unanimously.

3. REGULAR AGENDA

3a. Public Comment Opportunity

No public comments were made or received.

3b. 2022-2025 Transportation Improvement Program Final Adoption

Mr. Champa presented the 2022-2025 Transportation Improvement Program final draft for approval and adoption.

The Final Draft 2022-2025 TIP is comprised of projects as currently listed in NDDOT and MnDOT Draft State Transportation Improvement Programs (STIPs). Since the initial draft document was released in July, Metro COG updated language throughout the document to reflect minor changes or clarifications and to address comments received by planning partners. Other sections with major updates include the Introduction, Project Locator Map, Detailed Project Listings, Financial Plan and Fiscal Constraint, Overview of Federal Aid Programs, Performance Measures, and Public Involvement sections. Appendix A, public input, and Appendix C, local CIPs, were also updated.

Specific items to highlight since the initial Draft Metro COG 2022-2025 TIP document was released in July:

- 1. Locally Funded and Illustrative projects (page 32)
- 2. Detailed project listings (pages 45-54)
- 3. Lump sum projects (page 55)
- 4. Performance measures (pages 83-96)
- 5. Public involvement (pages 105-107)
- 6. Appendix A (pages 113-134)
- 7. Appendix C (pages 137-146)

A public hearing was opened at 4:15p.m. . Hearing no comments, the public hearing was closed was 4:17p.m.

MOTION: Approve and adopt the 2022-2025 Transportation Improvement Program

Mr. Olson moved, seconded by Mr. Strand.

MOTION, passed

Motion carried unanimously.

3c. Red River Greenway Study Consultant Selection

Mr. Schneider said that he would recuse himself from discussion on this item, as his employer will be working as a subcontractor on this study.

Mr. Champa presented Confluence, Inc. as the highest ranking Consulting team with AE2S and Toole Design as subconsultants. Four firms submitted proposals: Confluence, HKGi, SRF, and Stantec. Confluence's cost proposal came in at \$155,000, which is the project's budget. The project is slated to be completed in November of 2022.

MOTION: Approve Metro COG entering into a contract with Confluence, Inc. to complete the Red River Greenway Study.

Ms. George moved, seconded by Mr. Stofferahn.

MOTION, passed, 12-0-1. Mr. Schneider abstained from the vote.

3d. Mapleton Comprehensive and Transportation Plan Contract

Mr. Altenburg presented the Mapleton Comprehensive and Transportation Plan Contract.

This plan will examine existing conditions and economic, demographic, and social trends in the city and surrounding area, as well as an in-depth look at transportation and related infrastructure needs. Emphasis will also be placed on an assessment of existing land use patterns, an analysis of supplementary planning strategies, revised goals and policies, and an action and implementation matrix to aid in achieving community goals and initiatives.

The total cost for the performance of work pursuant to this agreement shall not exceed a total of \$47,900.00.

Metro COG shall be responsible for \$28,797.35, which is 80 percent of eligible project costs. The City of Mapleton shall be responsible for the additional \$19,078.96, which consists of 20 percent of eligible project costs and 100 percent of non-eligible project costs.

MOTION: Approve the contract and scope of work for the Mapleton Comprehensive and Transportation Plan.
Mr. Gunkelman moved, seconded by Mr. Kapitan.
MOTION, passed
Motion carried unanimously.

4. Additional Business

Ms. Gray said that with Mr. Champa's promotion to Associate Planner, the GIS Coordinator/Assistant Planner position has been posted and Metro COG is currently accepting resumes through the end of the month.

5. Adjourn

The 593rd Meeting of the FM Metro COG Policy Board held Thursday, September 16, 2021 was adjourned at 4:29 p.m.

THE NEXT FM METRO COG POLICY BOARD MEETING WILL BE HELD October 21. 2021, 4:00 P.M.

Respectfully Submitted,

Savanna Leach Executive Assistant

Agenda Item 2c



Case Plaza Suite 232 | One 2nd Street North Fargo, North Dakota 58102-4807 p: 701.232.3242 | f: 701.232.5043 e: metrocog@fmmetrocog.org www.fmmetrocog.org

To: Policy Board

From: Adam Altenburg, AICP

Date: October 14, 2021

Re: Metro COG Baseline 2050 Demographic Forecast Consultant Selection

The Fargo-Moorhead Metropolitan Council of Government sought professional consultant services for the Baseline 2050 Demographic Forecast, the primary objective of which is the completion of a demographic forecast for the Fargo-Moorhead metropolitan area to the year 2050. This data is a critical element of Metro COG's metropolitan planning program. Although forecast data is used by Metro COG and local jurisdictions for a variety of purposes, its core purpose is in maintaining and updating the regional travel demand model (TDM). The most current demographic study was completed in 2017 and set forth projections through the year 2045 for the Metropolitan Statistical Area (MSA).

In August, Metro COG's Policy Board approved the RFP to secure a consultant to complete the technical and planning tasks outlined in the scope of work under an approved budget of \$50,000. Metro COG received one (1) proposal from SRF Consulting Group prior to the September 10 closing date. NDDOT consultant selection guidelines state that if Metro COG receives less than three (3) proposals for any consultant planning study, it is required to resolicit the RFP or receive permission from NDDOT to move forward with the proposals received. NDDOT gave permission to proceed with the one (1) proposal on September 14.

The selection committee met virtually with the consultant team on September 24 to further understand the consultant's technical qualifications, task deliverables, and past project experience. Selection committee members included:

Mark Williams, City of Fargo Peyton Mastera, City of Dilworth Matt Jacboson, Clay County Adam Altenburg, Metro COG Tim Solberg, City of West Fargo Grace Puppe, Cass County Cindy Gray, Metro COG

Robin Huston from the City of Moorhead and Brenton Holper from the City of Horace were unable to attend.

Based on scoring criteria, the written technical proposal, and the in-person interview, the selection committee chose the proposal submitted by SRF Consulting Group with Praxis Strategy Group as subconsultant.

The cost proposal form submitted by SRF Consulting Group was \$49,987.19, of which 80 percent will be funded with Metro COG CPG funds. Metro COG met virtually with SRF Consulting Group on September 30 to review and finalize the scope and fee for this project. In order to expedite the selection process, Metro COG's Executive Committee signed a Resolution of Approval to move forward with SRF Consulting Group and Praxis Strategy Group on October 6, 2021 at their regular meeting.

Requested Action: None (informational only)

Agenda Item 3b



Case Plaza Suite 232 | One 2nd Street North Fargo, North Dakota 58102-4807 p: 701.532.5100 | f: 701.232.5043 e: metrocog@fmmetrocog.org www.fmmetrocog.org

To: Policy Board

From: Michael Maddox, AICP

Date: October 15, 2021

Re: TH 10 thru Dilworth Corridor Study RFP

In 2020, Metro COG completed a corridor study of US Highway 10 and 75 through Moorhead. The east boundary of that study was 34th Street. The study was conducted in preparation for MnDOT's plans for reconstruction of both roadways. MnDOT and Metro COG would like to conduct a similar corridor study on TH 10 (US Hwy 10) through Dilworth, as the corridor is slated for reconstruction with the next 5-10 years.

Like the US 10/75 Corridor Study, the aim of the project will be to analyze the corridor to assist MnDOT with its upcoming construction project. Of particular importance, will be the analysis of the roadway cross section in Downtown Dilworth, which is bisected by TH 10. Study tasks will focus on how the roadway can support the surrounding land uses, while maintaining the facility as a highly functionally classified facility. The study will also address the relationship between existing and future development/redevelopment in Dilworth within close proximity to US 10, and how bicycle and pedestrian infrastructure can be improved along the corridor.

Metro COG has worked with study partners to develop an RFP which includes a proposed scope of work. Metro COG has identified \$160,000 in its work program to complete the study.

At their meeting on October 13, 2021, the Transportation Technical Committee recommended approval of the RFP.

Requested Action: Approve the RFP for the US 10 Corridor Study thru Dilworth.

FARGO-MOORHEAD METROPOLITAN COUNCIL OF GOVERNMENTS

REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS (RFP)

PROJECT NO. 2021-223

7H 10 Corridor Study through Dilworth

October 8, 2021

APPROVED:

Cynthia R. Gray, AICP

Metro COG, Executive Director

REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS (RFP)

The Fargo-Moorhead Metropolitan Council of Governments (Metro COG) is seeking requests for proposals from qualified consultants for the following:

TH 10 Corridor Study through Dilworth

Selection criteria will follow a qualifications-based review process to analyze proposals from responding consultants. The most qualified candidates will be invited to present an oral interview. Upon completion of technical ranking, oral interviews and possible discussion with candidate consultants, Metro COG willenter into negotiations with the top ranked consulting firm. The consultant will submit with their response to this RFP a **sealed cost proposal**. The cost proposal of the top ranked firm will be opened during contract negotiations. Those firms not selected for direct negotiations will have their unopened cost proposals returned. Metro COG reserves the right to reject any or all cost proposals submitted. This project will be funded in part with federal transportation funds and has a not-to-exceed budget of \$160,000 dollars.

Interested firms may request a hard copy of this RFP by telephoning 701.232.3242, or by email at leach@fmmetrocog.org. Copies will be posted on the North Dakota Department of Transportation QBS website (www.dot.nd.gov) and will also available for download in PDF format at www.fmmetrocog.org.

All applicants must be prequalified with NDDOT. If not prequalified with the NDDOT, applicants will be required to submit a completed Standard Form 330 (Exhibit D) with their submittal of information.

All proposals received by **4:30 pm on Wednesday, November 17, 2021** at Metro COG's office will be given equal consideration. Minority, women-owned and disadvantaged business enterprises are encouraged to participate. Respondents must submit six (6) hard copies and one (1) digital PDF copy of the proposal. The full length of each proposal should not exceed fifteen (15) double-sided pages for a total of thirty (30) pages, including any supporting material, charts, or tables.

Hard copies of technical and/or cost proposals should be delivered to the contact below:

Michael Maddox, AICP
Fargo-Moorhead Metropolitan Council of Governments
Case Plaza, Suite 232
One 2nd Street North
Fargo, ND 58102
maddox@fmmetrocog.org
701-232-3242 ext. 33

Fax versions will be not accepted as substitutes for the hard copies. Once submitted, the proposals will become the property of Metro COG.

Note – This document can be made available in alternative formats for persons with disabilities by calling Savanna Leach, Office Manager at 701.532.5100 or email at leach@fmmetrocog.org.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

l .	Agency Overview	4
II.	Purpose of Request	4
III.	Background Information	4
IV.	Project Objective	6
٧.	Scope of Work and Performance Tasks	6
VI.	Implementation Schedule	12
VII.	Evaluation and Selection Process	13
VIII.	Proposal Content and Format	14
IX.	Submittal Information	15
X.	General RFP Requirements	15
XI.	Additional Information	16
XII.	Contractual Information	16
XIII.	Payments	17
XIV.	Federal and State Funds	17
XV.	Title VI Assurances	18
XVI.	Termination Provisions	19
XVII.	Limitation on Consultant	19
XVIII.	Conflict of Interest	19
XIX.	Insurance	20
XX.	Risk Management	20
Exhibit	A – Cost Proposal Form	22
Exhibit	B – Debarment of Suspension Certification	23
Exhibit	C – Certification of Restriction on Lobbying	24
Exhibit	D – Standard Form 330	25

I. Agency Overview

The Fargo-Moorhead Metropolitan Council of Governments (Metro COG) serves as the Council of Governments (COG) and Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) for the greater Fargo, North Dakota – Moorhead, Minnesota metropolitan area. As the designated MPO for the Fargo-Moorhead metropolitan area, Metro COG is responsible under federal law for maintaining a continuous, comprehensive, and coordinated transportation planning process.

Metro COG is responsible, in cooperation with the North Dakota and Minnesota Departments of Transportation (NDDOT and MnDOT, respectively) and local planning partners, for carrying out the metropolitan transportation planning process and other planning issues of a regional nature. Metro COG represents eleven cities and portions of two counties that comprise the Metro COG region in these efforts.

II. Purpose of Request

The intent of this RFP is to obtain professional consultant services to conduct a transportation corridor study along Trunk Highway (TH) 10 (US 10) though Dilworth, Minnesota. The study will evaluate different alternatives for management of existing and future traffic flow; with discussion on alternative lane configurations, access management, on-street parking recommendations, intersection control options, alternative intersection concepts, freight flow, bicycle and pedestrian connectivity, transit needs, street lighting needs, public utility needs, and potential impacts to intersecting streets. MNDOT is also interested in the development of planning level cost estimates for project alternatives.

III. Background Information

In 2018, Metro COG conducted a study of portions of US 10 and US 75 through Moorhead which ended at 34th Street, which is the border between Moorhead and Dilworth. This study continues where that previous study concluded, studying US 10 (TH10) through Dilworth, Minnesota. The proposed limits of the study are from 34th Street to Highway 336. The study should also pay particular attention to the operations of the intersection of 34th Street and TH 10. The City of Dilworth is also interested in evaluating intersection traffic control measures at intersections along the corridor. There is currently only one signalized intersection in this segment.

MNDOT has incorporated the construction of this project within their ten-year highway improvement program (CHIP). MNDOT would like to plan, design, and construct the project on this corridor within that time period. The plan should incorporate all elements of local communities, stakeholders, and the traveling public so that this project fulfills community needs. MNDOT would like this study to address the future needs of the corridor in order to provide solutions that will last for the life of the reconstructed facility.

This segment of US 10 has many contextual elements with varying transportation purposes. It serves as access to the downtown core of Dilworth and is part of the local grid roadway network; it is a primary freight route with an intermodal facility, and a commuter route for daily work trips. As the roadway progresses eastward from 34th Street, it changes in character from a four-lane divided roadway with left and right turn lanes and significant access control to a four-lane roadway without a median and no dedicated turn lanes, and on the east side of Dilworth, US 10 goes backto a divided

highway. The City of Dilworth and MnDOT have had to work closely with each other to build an understanding of how this urbanized and urbanizing portion of US 10 will best work in the best interests of the residents of Dilworth and the traveling public. This study should address this transition by addressing the roadway within the downtown context of Dilworth, projected traffic volumes and capacity recommendations, alternate routes, access management, posted speed along with speed transition, and the overall cross section among other things.

In 2020, a US 10/75 study was completed which addressed US 10 west of 34th Street. One of the alternatives of this study was to change the character of the roadway (US 75 to 34th Street) from a divided highway to that of an urban cross section by narrowing lanes and eliminating the median. Likewise, this study should consider how the urban segments of this corridor could enhance the context of the adjacent existing and future land uses.

The main objective of this corridor study is to define what the vision is for the US 10 corridor in Dilworth, MN. The Minnesota Department of Transportation (MnDOT) District 4 is planning reconstruction projects along this corridor throughout the upcoming decade due to aging pavement and intends to incorporate the findings of this study into its preliminary design and public outreach. The proposed study will include reviewing: traffic operations, bike/pedestrian and transit needs, safety, stormwater requirements, and environmental documentation needs. Additional elements of this plan are to work with the City of Dilworth to consider varying contextual areas as well as to envision future redevelopment areas along the corridor. The study should provide roadway alternatives that balance the need for traffic/freight movement with the need to support multimodal elements of the varying contextual areas along the corridor.

As part of this study process, concept layouts and typical sections, along with preliminary cost estimates will be developed for all alternatives for each contextual area. The consultant should propose how the corridor should be divided into contextual elements, recognizing that the study area consists of a highway commercial area, a downtown core, residential areas that are slated for future land use transition, and urbanizing areas of a more suburban nature on the east side of the study area. The consultant will need to address project staging and the impacts associated with it.

The US 10/75 corridor study recommended removal of the median where the old weigh station used to reside where the north portion of US 10 and US 75 merge. Minnesota State Patrol does periodic freight enforcement at that location. This study should take the recommendations of that previous study into consideration and evaluate locations for a commercial vehicle enforcement location along this segment of TH 10.

North of Dilworth, 15th Avenue N (Clay CR 83) is a gravel road between CR 11 and 40th Street N (CR 9). One of the considerations of the overall roadway network and the future needs of US 10 through Dilworth should include the paving of this three-mile segment of 15th Avenue N. This roadway connects with a Red River bridge between Moorhead and Fargo and provides connectivity to major traffic generators such as the Veterans Administration Health Care System, North Dakota State University (NDSU), and many industrial employers. Study participants are interested in determining if improvements to this route would serve as an alternate route to US 10, and if that would make it feasible for US 10 to be reconstructed in a manner that would better-serve the downtown context of Dilworth.

One of the recommendations of the US 10/75 Study in Moorhead was to consider moving the

commercial vehicle site from US 10 in Moorhead to somewhere east of Dilworth. Study participants are interested in identifying an optimal location for this function to take place, but it may not need to be a full weigh-station. A pull-off where portable scales can be used may be sufficient.

Metro COG is currently working with NDSU's Advanced Traffic Analysis Center (ATAC) and MnDOT to determine construction phasing and the associated impacts to traffic during construction by utilizing Metro COG's recently completed Dynamic Traffic Assignment (DTA) model. The goal is to try to phase projects in a manner that minimizes impacts to the traveling public. The consultant should work with ATAC and Metro COG to integrate the recommendations of this plan into the DTA model to determine when the project should be constructed relative to other regional projects as well as to foresee traffic diversions and impacts.

IV. Project Objective

The objective of the TH 10 Corridor Study through Dilworth is to identify a recommended set of potential improvement projects for consideration in future construction programs, derived from a transparent, rational, and meaningful transportation planning process.

The recommendations of this study will include short- and long-term solutions for current and anticipated travel demand that are best suited to existing and future adjacent land uses along the corridor. The recommendations should provide reasonable detail including but not limited to: number and width of lanes, planning level vertical and horizontal alignments to determine right-of-way widths (no engineered products), intersection configurations including turn lanes and traffic control, travel speed, and bicycle, pedestrian, transit facilities, aesthetic improvements, detours, and staging.

V. Scope of Work and Performance Tasks

Metro COG is seeking a consultant that can not only provide the typical qualifications necessary in the development of the corridor study but also has the ability to demonstrate pro-activeness, vision, innovation, and collaboration in examining and proposing study alternatives.

Outlined below is the scope of work that will guide development of the TH 10 Corridor Study through Dilworth. Metro COG has included the following scope of work to provide interested consultants insight into study intent, context, coordination, responsibilities, and other elements to help facilitate proposal development. This outline is not necessarily all-inclusive and the consultant may include in the proposal any additional tasks deemed necessary to successfully complete the study.

At a minimum, the consultant will be expected to establish detailed analyses, recommendations, and/or deliverables for the following tasks:

Task 1: Project Management and Coordination

This task involves activities required to manage the project budget including staff, equipment and documentation. It also, includes the preparation of progress reports, documenting travel and expense receipts, and preparing and submitting expense invoices. It is imperative to consider the public and keep citizens informed of the planning activities and outcomes using a strategy that

includes the internet and social media. Metro COG will host the project website. The consultant will be required to provide project materials that will allow the Metro COG project manager to keep the site up-to-date. This task also includes bi-monthly progress meetings with Metro COG, the preparation of meeting agendas, and taking and reporting meeting notes with emphasis on decisions and action items.

Task 2: Public and Agency Involvement

This task will include the development of a public participation plan in accordance with Metro COG's Public Participation Plan that will, at a minimum, include:

- Study Review Committee (SRC) –. The consultant will work with Metro COG to determine the members of the SRC. The SRC shall include at a minimum one representative from each of the following: Metro COG; City of Dilworth; Clay County and MnDOT. The Consultant, in consultation with Metro COG, will be responsible for scheduling the SRC meetings. The Consultant shall identify key times during the planning level phase in which the study meetings shall be held. The Consultant will be responsible for developing materials necessary to conduct the SRC meetings.
- Public Input Meetings A minimum of Two (2) Public Input Meetings shall be held throughout the planning process. The first meeting should be held to introduce the project to the public; review existing project corridor conditions with the public; and request input from the public on the project corridor's issues/needs. The second public meeting should be held after the study alternatives have been developed and technically evaluated to collect public input on the proposed study. The Consultant will be responsible for providing advertising materials, press release write-ups, and newspaper ad write-ups. Metro COG, the City of Dilworth, and Mn/DOT will work with the Consultant in distributing public meeting information to property owners, business operators, residents, the media, and the general public, and display information on corresponding websites.

The consultant should conduct should track its engagement efforts throughout the process in order to document compliance with Title VI and Environmental Justice. MnDOT also completed an Equity Study that must also be considered in public engagement efforts.

- Stakeholder Meetings The consultant shall include meetings with stakeholders, such as
 business owners, residents, etc., during the development of the project. This element is
 especially critical for this project as the corridor runs through the downtown core of
 Dilworth. The consultant should recommend groups to reach out to and propose
 methods of engaging stakeholders to gain information and input that will be used in the
 development of the plan.
- Public Outreach As part of the public involvement plan, the Contractor shall identify innovative public outreach methods to obtain public input from various stakeholder groups such as the business community, schools, bike/pedestrian/transit community and others. The consultant should propose a methodology to evaluate public input in

order to develop project alternatives. During the Covid-19 Pandemic, Metro COG conducted virtual meetings, as public gatherings were not recommended. However, more and more gatherings have been taking place within the FM region and residents seem to be comfortable with gatherings. As such, this project should use a flexible approach, adaptable to changing public health circumstances, utilizing virtual gatherings when convenient and advisable, but should also meet people where they gather in order to gain input when conditions permit this to be carried out safely. The consultant should look for opportunities to engage citizens in person and also provide virtual opportunities for those that are not comfortable meeting in-person. The selection team will highly value consultants who demonstrate an innovative approach that integrates both in-person and virtual methods.

Task 2 Deliverable: The SRC and Public Meetings will be summarized throughout the project, with the ultimate reporting on public participation coming to fruition after the adoption phase of the plan.

Task 3: Data Collection and Base Mapping

This task will involve collection of current aerial photography, parcel boundaries, above ground and underground utilities (document/desk review), as-builts, topographic data and other electronic base map files necessary to develop concept layouts. No field survey work is assumed for this project. All horizontal and vertical elevation data will be collected from existing State LiDAR and existing MnDOT plan data from previous projects. As part of Task 3, the contractor will also review existing plans and studies related to the project area but not limited to:

- Dilworth Comprehensive Plan
- 2020 Final Report US 10/75 Corridor Study
- METRO GROW: Metro COG's 2045 MTP
- Current FM Metro COG Travel Demand Model
- Manufacturers' Perspectives on the Transportation System: District 4 (including database of findings)
- D4 Freight Plan under development in 2021
- Clay County Comprehensive and Transportation Plan under development in 2021
- Metro COG Bicycle and Pedestrian Plan Currently under development
- MnDOT District 4: Advancing Transportation Equity

The Contractor, working in cooperation with Metro COG and MnDOT, will be responsible for collecting all information and data necessary to complete the study including:

- Crash data
- Current and Historic traffic volume data (AADT and HCAADT)
- Aerial Photos
- Alignments (Historic Research)
- Geometrics
- Stormwater data and plans (MnDOT)
- Previous plans with typical sections for each segment
- Pavement conditions
- Site conditions, obstacles, obstructions, etc.
- Existing access points

- Photos where needed
- Wetlands (NWI)
- Soil/Material risks
- Environmental risks
- Traffic Turning Counts
- Traffic operations
- ITS deployments
- Bicycle and Pedestrian Accommodations
- Transit operations & Transit stop locations
- Lighting
- Right of Way
- Encroachments
- Existing access locations
- Existing land use
- Existing Utilities (Public & Private)
- MnDOT Corridor drone footage

The Contractor will review and incorporate, as appropriate, StreetLight travel behavior data from MnDOT's or Metro COG's current license.

Task 3 Deliverable: The Contractor will summarize the existing conditions in a technical memorandum which will ultimately become part of the corridor study.

Task 4: Traffic Projections and System Capacity Analysis

The Contractor will develop traffic volume projections up to year-2045 starting with year-2020 for the corridor based on available information. The process for establishing traffic projections must be reviewed and receive approval from Metro COG and MnDOT before proceeding. Metro COG recently conducted its regionwide traffic count program. These counts will be made available to the consultant. However, it may be necessary to conduct other counts, which the consultant should integrate into its proposal.

The Contractor will examine the current and future congestion / Level of Service classification of the roadway, and the effect on the average projected travel speeds. MnDOT requires that the percentage time spent following will be determined by data collection to include actual time driving the corridor, and verified by review of video logs provided by MnDOT as available. MnDOT requires that future congestion/Level of Service classification and effects on average travel speeds will be determined by a high-level Synchro/SimTraffic analysis. The calculations will include present and future calculations for no-build as well as after proposed improvements have been completed for comparison. Consideration for additional limiting constraints should include but not be limited to right of way or other proposed methods, upon approval of MnDOT. MnDOT requires that data collection results will be used to establish peak hour percentages of daily volumes and directional distribution. Also, the Contractor will complete Intersection Control Evaluations (ICE) at major intersections of the roadway and provide reports.

A separate scenario shall be provided that assumes the paving of currently unpaved portions of 15th Avenue N west of CR 11.

The Contractor will provide all calculations and supporting documentation for the traffic projections and analysis.

Task 4 Deliverables: The Contractor will provide the following:

- Draft Traffic Projections
- Final Traffic Projections
- Draft System Capacity Analysis
- Final System Capacity Analysis
- Draft ICE Reports
- Final ICE Reports

A technical memorandum will be provided that describes and summarizes this information, and will ultimately become part of the corridor study document.

MnDOT will:

- Review and comments on Draft Traffic, Capacity and ICE Reports
- Provide video logs of the corridor as available for review

Task 5: Land Use, Redevelopment, and Urban Context

As mentioned throughout this document, the US 10 corridor runs though the traditional downtown core of Dilworth. Dilworth, much like the rest of the region, is growing. Much of the development is occurring in the growth area on the eastern edge of Dilworth. However, other communities in the region have taken advantage of the growth pressure to spur redevelopment in core areas, and Dilworth is home to several long-standing locally owned businesses in its downtown core.

The corridor study and subsequent reconstruction of the roadway is an excellent opportunity to study, plan, and implement streetscape improvements that are aimed at helping the community accomplish the goals for its community, and Metro COG, MnDOT and the City of Dilworth agree that this is an important component of the study. The consultant should reference Dilworth's Comprehensive Plan and work with the project team to identify redevelopment areas and other contextual areas where features such as on-street parking and/or enhanced bicycle and pedestrian amenities would be consistent with the City's plan and vision for its future. The consultant is also expected to identify a menu of roadway amenities that could serve to distinguish these areas and signal their context to drivers.

Metro COG's MTP included an illustrative project of a grade separation of the BNSF rail line loosely corresponding to 14th Street NE in Dilworth. Recently BNSF approached the City of Dilworth on negotiating the closure of Main Street S at grade crossing in exchange for their participation in the aforementioned facility. This study should take this into consideration as to how that may impact the TH 10 Corridor.

Task 6: Develop Roadway Configuration Alternatives

The corridor alternatives, including the roadway alternatives and contextual elements referenced in Task 5, should be developed to respond to the issues that were identified during the existing and forecast conditions, review of plans/documents, and public input received. The Contractor will facilitate the discussion, develop, and recommend alternatives that include criteria to be used to analyze the corridor. The contractor will provide an analysis of each configuration of concepts.

MnDOT requires that the alternatives show lane dimensions of the proposed roadway width and will be black and white depictions. The Contractor is encouraged to utilize a flexible approach when determining proposed shoulder and roadway dimensions. Any alternative must be developed to minimum standards and must include documentation demonstrating that sufficient research and investigations were completed relative to minimum standards. If an alternative that uses minimum standards is recommended, documentation must be provided describing by that alternative is warranted and necessary. The plan views will be developed along each typical section and these will be generic and not site specific. The view will show traffic direction and dimensions. Detailed drawings will not be required. Concept drawings accompanied by narrative descriptions and / or graphical representations of the locations and typical sections are adequate.

This task will involve developing to-scale roadway concepts for the alternatives in sufficient detail to assess traffic operations, overall functionality, constructability, and right-of-way impacts. As part of the development process a high-level review of drainage, utilities, and potential environmental impacts will also be conducted and order of magnitude cost estimates will be prepared.

Task 6 Deliverables: The Contractor will provide the following:

- Preliminary Concept Layouts and Typical Sections
- Final Concept Layout and Typical Sections
- Narrative descriptions and/or graphical representations of the locations and typical sections

MnDOT will:

• Review and comment on Concept Layout and Typical Sections

<u>Task 7: Feasibility and Risk Assessment / Screen Alternatives and Refine Preferred Design Concept Layout, Prepare Implementation Plan</u>

The Contractor will provide analysis and reporting of each alternative concept layout. The Contractor will assess and document the risks and feasibility of each concept layout. Some of the risks and feasibility items to be assessed are as follows:

- Right of Way
- Drainage and Water Resources
- Environmental
- Compatibility with local plans and vision
- Permitting
- Cost (including benefit-cost ratio calculations)
- Access (especially where limiting access or turning movements)
- Constructability
- Project Delivery Timeline
- General Stakeholder issues
- Traffic Operations
- Bicycle/Pedestrian connectivity
- Safety

The Contractor will identify the needs of the corridor. The Contractor should seek to balance the needs of motorized traffic with other multimodal transportation needs and identify areas where different needs should be prioritized. These designations will assist MnDOT with the design of the project, which is scheduled for construction sometime within the next 5-10 years and future planning and scheduling efforts to capitalize on funding opportunities and ultimately make improvements when funding is available. A discussion of the remaining needs will also be included in the feasibility and risks for each.

The contractor will also assist MnDOT in developing an implementation plan for the feasible alternatives. The implementation plan will include a tentative implementation schedule, potential funding sources, and if necessary, any phasing of improvements, and will include a purpose and need statement to be carried forwarded once the NEPA process commences. The implementation plan shall be included in the final report

Task 7 Deliverables: The Contractor will provide the following:

- Preliminary feasibility and risk assessment
- Final feasibility and risk assessment
- Draft Implementation Plan

MnDOT will provide:

• Right-of-way files or plats as available

Task 8: Final Report, Executive Summary and Approval Process

This task will involve writing a final report to document the overall study process, alternatives evaluated and all of the associated analysis, meetings, and public input received. It is assumed that a draft report and up to three rounds of edits will be made before publishing the final report. Up to ten (10) hard copies and a pdf file of the final report will be provided to Metro COG upon completion of the project.

After completion of the final draft report, the adoption process will involve presentations to the City of Dilworth Planning Commission and City Council. A presentation to the Clay County Board may also be necessary. Final adoption will require presentations to Metro COG's Transportation Technical Committee (TTC) and Policy Board.

Task 8 Deliverable: Final report for review and comment, and, upon completion of the final study, the consultant will develop an executive summary which relays all pertinent information to the public in an easy-to-follow format. The adoption process requires presentations of major findings and recommendations to the City of Dilworth Planning Commission and City Council and presentations to the Metro COG TTC and Policy Board. The consultant will also give a presentation to MnDOT management upon completion, and before adoption, of the plan. This meeting will include both D4 and Central Office staff from affected departments.

VI. Implementation Schedule

1) Consultant Selection.

Advertise for Consultant Proposals

Due Date for Proposal Submittals (by 4:30 pm)

Review Proposals/Identify Finalists (week Interview Finalists (week Metro COG Policy Board Contract Approval

10/27/2021 11/17/2021 (week of) 11/22/2021 (week of) 11/29/2021 12/16/2021

VII. Evaluation and Selection Process

Selection Committee. Metro COG has established a selection committee to select a consultant. The selection committee will consist of representatives from the City of Dilworth, MnDOT, and Metro COG.

The consultant selection process shall be administered under the following criteria:

- 20% The consultant's past experience with similar projects, including the consultant's ability, familiarity, and involvement in handling similar types of activities
- Specific qualifications of the consultant's project manager and key staff's experience related to the development of similar studies
- 20% The consultant's project understanding, proposed project approach and methodology, project work plan, and project management techniques
- 20% The consultant's record of past performance on similar projects, including quality of work, ability to meet deadlines, and ability to control costs
- 20% Current workload and the availability of key personnel and other resources to perform the work within the specified timeframe

The selection committee, at the discretion of Metro COG and under the guidance of NDDOT policy, will entertain formal oral presentations for the top candidates to provide additional input into the evaluation process. Oral presentations will be followed by a question and answer period during which the selection committee may question the prospective consultants about their proposed approaches.

A consultant will be selected on or before June, 21 2018 based on an evaluation of the proposals submitted, the recommendation of the selection committee, and approval by Metro COG's Policy Board.

Metro COG reserves the right to reject any or all proposals or to waive minor irregularities in said proposal, and reserves the right to negotiate minor deviations to the proposal with the successful consultant. Metro COG reserves the right to award a contract to the consulting firm or individual that presents the proposal, which, in the sole judgement of Metro COG, best accomplishes the desired results.

This RFP does not commit Metro COG to award a contract, to pay any costs incurred in the preparation of a response to this request, or to procure or contract for any services or supplies. Metro COG reserves the right to withdraw this RFP at any time without prior notice.

All proposals, whether selected or rejected, shall become the property of Metro COG.

VIII. Proposal Content and Format

The purpose of the proposal is to demonstrate the qualifications, competence, and capacity of the consultant seeking to provide comprehensive services specified herein for Metro COG and the City of Moorhead, in conformity with the requirements of the RFP. The proposal should demonstrate qualifications of the firm and its staff to undertake this project. It should also specify the proposed approach that best meets the RFP requirements. The proposal must address each of the service specifications under the Scope of Work and Performance Tasks.

At minimum, proposals shall include the following information:

- 1) **Contact Information**. Name, telephone number, email address, mailing address, and other contact information for the consultant's project manager.
- 2) **Introduction and Executive Summary.** This section shall document the firm name, business address (including telephone, email address(es), year established, type of ownership and parent company (if any), project manager name and qualifications, and any major features that may differentiate this proposal form others, if any.
- 3) Work Plan and Project Approach Methodology. Proposals shall include the following, at minimum:
 - a. A detailed list of tasks and subtasks to be completed, including a description of how they will be completed. A detailed work plan identifying the major tasks to be accomplished relative to the requested study tasks and expected product as outlined in this RFP; a detailed approach for completing the plan and a summary of the proposed methodology to establish consensus on recommendations within the final product;
 - b. Milestones for the development of the project and completion of individual tasks should be submitted with the proposal.
 - c. A timeline for completion of the requested services, including all public involvement opportunities and stakeholder meetings.
 - d. List of projects of similar size, scope, type, and complexity that the proposed project team has successfully completed in the past.
 - e. List of the proposed principal(s) who will be responsible for the work, proposed project manager and project team members (with resumes).
 - f. A breakout of time for each member identified as a participant in the development of the project. This shall include a listing of hours, by task, for each member.
 - g. A list of any subcontracted agencies, the tasks they will be assigned, the percent of work to be performed, and the staff that will be assigned.
 - h. List of client references for similar projects described within the RFP.
 - i. Required Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) and/or Minority Business Enterprise (MBE) Firms participation documentation, if applicable.
 - j. Ability of firm to meet required time schedules. (Staff availability A listing of all the projects each staff member currently participates in)

- 4) **Signature.** Proposals shall be signed in ink by an authorized member of the firm/project team.
- 5) **Attachments.** Review, complete, and submit the completed versions of the following RFP Attachments with the proposal:

Exhibit A – Cost Proposal Form (Sealed)

Exhibit B – Debarment of Suspension Certification

Exhibit C – Certification of Restriction on Lobbying

Exhibit D – Standard Form 330 (if required – see page 2).

IX. Submittal Information

Hard copies of technical and/or cost proposals should be delivered to the contact below:

Michael Maddox, AICP
Fargo-Moorhead Metropolitan Council of Governments
Case Plaza, Suite 232
One 2nd Street North
Fargo, ND 58102-4807
maddox@fmmetrocog.org

All proposals received by **4:30 pm on Wednesday, November 17, 2021** at the Metro COG office will be given equal consideration. Minority, women-owned and disadvantaged business enterprises are encouraged to participate. Respondents must submit six (6) hard copies and one (1) PDF copy of the proposal. The full length of each proposal should not exceed fifteen (15) double-sided pages for a total of thirty (30) pages; including any supporting material, charts or tables.

Metro COG reserves the right to decline a response to any question.

X. General RFP Requirements

- 1) **Sealed Cost Proposal.** All proposals must be clearly identified and marked with the appropriate project name, with a separately sealed cost proposal per the requirements of this RFP. Cost proposals shall be based on an hourly "not to exceed" amount and shall follow the general format as provided within Exhibit A of this RFP. Metro COG may decide, in its sole discretion, to negotiate a price for the project after the selection committee completes its final ranking. Negotiation will begin with the consultant identified as the most qualified per requirements of this RFP, as determined in the evaluation/selection process. If Metro COG is unable to negotiate a contract for services, negotiations will be terminated and negotiations will begin with the next most qualified consultant. This process shall continue until a satisfactory contract has been negotiated.
- 2) Consultant Annual Audit Information for Indirect Cost. Consulting firms proposing to do work for Metro COG must have a current audit rate no older than fifteen (15) months from the close of the firms Fiscal Year. Documentation of this audit rate must be provided with the sealed cost proposal. Firms that do not meet this requirement will not qualify to propose or contract for Metro COG projects until the requirement is met. Firms that have submitted all the necessary information to

Metro COG and are waiting for the completion of the audit will be qualified to submit proposals for work. Information submitted by a firm that is incomplete will not qualify. Firms that do not have a current cognizant Federal Acquisition Regulations (FARs) audit of indirect cost rates must provide this audit prior to the interview. **This document must be attached with the sealed cost proposal.**

- 3) **Debarment of Suspension Certification and Certification of Restriction on Lobbying.** Respondents must attach signed copies of Exhibit B Debarment of Suspension Certification and Exhibit C Certification of Restriction on Lobbying within the sealed cost proposal, as well as Exhibit D Standard Form 330 (if required).
- 4) **Respondent Qualifications.** Respondents must submit evidence that they have relevant past experience and have previously delivered services similar to the requested services within this RFP. Each respondent may also be required to show that similar work has been performed in a satisfactory manner and that no claims of any kind are pending against such work. No proposal will be accepted from a respondent whom is engaged in any work that would impair his/her ability to perform or finance this work.
- Disadvantaged Business Enterprise. Pursuant to U.S. Department of Transportation policy and 49 CFR Part 26, Metro COG supports the participation of DBE/MBE businesses in the performance of contracts financed with federal funds under this RFP. Consultants shall make an effort to involve DBE/MBE businesses in this project. If the consultant is a DBE/MBE, a statement indicating that the business is certified DBE/MBE in North Dakota or Minnesota shall be included within the proposal. If the consultant intends to utilize a DBE/MBE to complete a portion of this work, a statement of the subcontractor's certification shall be included. The percent of the total proposed cost to be completed by the DBE/MBE shall be shown within the proposal. Respondents should substantiate (within proposal) efforts made to include DBE/MBE businesses.
- 6) **U.S. Department of Transportation Policy Statement on Bicycle and Pedestrian Accommodations.** Consultants are advised to review and consider the *U.S. Department of Transportation Policy Statement on Bicycle and Pedestrian Accommodation* issued in March of 2010 when developing written proposals.
- 7) North Dakota Department of Transportation Consultant Administration Services Procedure Manual. Consultants are advised to follow procedures contained in the North Dakota Department of Transportation Consultant Administration Services Procedure Manual, which includes pre-qualifications of consultants. Copies of the manual may be found on Metro COG's website at www.fmmetrocog.org or the NDDOT website at www.dot.nd.gov.

XI. Additional Information

A list of additional reference documents and information may be made available for consultants upon request.

XII. Contractual Information

 Metro COG reserves the right to reject any or all proposals or to award the contract to the next most qualified consulting firm if the successful firm does not execute a contract within forty-five (45) days after the award of the proposal. Metro COG shall not pay for any information contained in proposals obtained from participating firms.

- 2) Metro COG reserves the right to request clarification on any information submitted and additionally reserves the right to request additional information of one (1) or more applicants.
- 3) Any proposal may be withdrawn up until the proposal submission deadline. Any proposals not withdrawn shall constitute an irrevocable offer for services set forth within the RFP for a period of ninety (90) days or until one or more of the proposals have been approved by the Metro COGPolicy Board.
- 4) If, through any cause, the consultant shall fail to fulfill in a timely and proper manner the obligations agreed to, Metro COG shall have the right to terminate its contract by specifying the date of termination in a written notice to the firm at least ninety (90) working days before the termination date. In this event, the firm shall be entitled to just and equitable compensation for any satisfactory work completed.
- 5) Any agreement or contract resulting from the acceptance of a proposal shall be on forms either supplied by or approved by Metro COG and shall contain, as a minimum, applicable provisions of the RFP. Metro COG reserves the right to reject any agreement that does not conform to the RFP and any Metro COG requirements for agreements and contracts.
- 6) The consultant shall not assign any interest in the contract and shall not transfer any interest in the same without prior written consent of Metro COG.

XIII. Payments

The selected consultant shall submit invoices for work completed to Metro COG. Payments shall be made to the consultant by Metro COG in accordance with the contract after all required services, as well as items identified in the scope of work and performance tasks, have been completed to the satisfaction of Metro COG.

<u>Invoicing</u> – The consultant shall submit invoices for the previous month's expenses. The invoice period shall be from the first to the last day of the month. Invoices must be submitted to Metro COG on or before the 10th day of the month. Invoices received after the 10th day of the month will not be considered for payment until the following month.

Invoices should include the total amount requested, total amount billed to date, billing percentage, amount of overhead and profit, a delineation of time spent by each participant by task, receipts for all requested reimbursements (travel, hotel, meals, etc.) from the previous month, and a project status report detailing the month's accomplishments.

XIV. Federal and State Funds

The services requested within this RFP will be partially funded with funds from the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) and the Federal Transit Administration (FTA). As such, the services requested by this RFP will be subject to federal and state requirements and regulations.

The services performed under any resulting agreement shall comply with all applicable federal, state, and local laws and regulations. In addition, this contract will be subject to the relevant requirements

of 2 CFR 200.

XV. Title VI Assurances

Prospective consultants should be aware of the following contractual requirements regarding compliance with Title VI should they be selected pursuant to this RFP:

- Compliance with Regulations. The consultant shall comply with the regulations relative to nondiscrimination in federally-assisted programs of the U.S. Department of Transportation, 49 CFR Part 21, as they may be amended from time to time (hereinafter referred to as the Regulations).
- 2) **Nondiscrimination.** The consultant, with regard to the work performed by it, shall not discriminate on the grounds of race, color, national origin, sex, age, disability/handicap, or income status**, in the selection and retention of subcontractors, including procurements of materials and leases of equipment. The consultant shall not participate, either directly or indirectly, in the discrimination prohibited by Section 21.5 of the Regulations, including employment practices when the contract covers a program set forth in Appendix B of the Regulations.
- 3) Solicitations for Subcontracts, Including Procurements of Materials and Equipment. In all solicitations, either by competitive bidding or negotiation, made by the consultant for work to be performed under a subcontract, including procurements of materials or leases of equipment, each potential subcontractor or supplier shall be notified by the consultant of the contractor's obligations to Metro COG and the Regulations relative to nondiscrimination on the grounds of race, color, national origin, sex, age, disability/handicap, or income status**.
- 4) Information and Reports. The consultant shall provide all information and reports required by the Regulations, or directives issued pursuant thereto, and shall permit access to its books, records, accounts, other sources of information and its facilities as may be determined by Metro COG or NDDOT to be pertinent to ascertain compliance with such Regulations, orders, and instructions. Where any information required of a consultantis in the exclusive possession of another who fails or refuses to furnish this information, the consultant shall so certify to Metro COG, or NDDOT, as appropriate, and shall set forth what efforts it has made to obtain the information.
- 5) **Sanctions for Noncompliance.** In the event of the consultant's noncompliance with the nondiscrimination provisions as outlined herein, Metro COG and NDDOT shall impose such sanctions as it or FHWA may determine to be appropriate, including but not limited to:
 - a) Withholding of payments to the consultant under the contract until the consultant complies, and/or;
 - b) Cancellation, termination, or suspensions of the contract, in part or in whole.
- 6) **Incorporation of Title VI Provisions.** The consultant shall include the provisions of Section XIII, paragraphs 1 through 5 in every subcontract, including procurements of materials and

leases of equipment, unless exempt by the Regulations or directives issued pursuant thereto.

The consultant shall take such action with respect to any subcontract or procurement as Metro COG, the U.S. Department of Transportation, or FHWA may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions, including sanctions for noncompliance provided, however, that in the event a consultant becomes involved in, or is threatened with, litigation by a subcontractor or supplier as a result of such direction, the consultant may request Metro COG enter into such litigation to protect the interests of Metro COG; and, in addition, the consultant may request the United States to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States.

** The Act governs race, color, and national origin. Related Nondiscrimination Authorities govern sex, 23 USC 324; age, 42 USC 6101; disability/handicap, 29 USC 790; and low income, EO 12898.

XVI. Termination Provisions

Metro COG reserves the right to cancel any contract for cause upon written notice to the consultant. Cause for cancellation will be documented failure(s) of the consultant to provide services in the quantity or quality required. Notice of such cancellation will be given with sufficient time to allow for the orderly withdrawal of the consultant without additional harm to the participants or Metro COG.

Metro COG may cancel or reduce the amount of service to be rendered if there is, in the opinion of Metro COG, a significant increase in local costs; or if there is insufficient state or federal funding available for the service; thereby terminating the contract or reducing the compensation to be paid under the contract. In such event, Metro COG will notify the consultant in writing ninety (90) days in advance of the date such actions are to be implemented.

In the event of any termination, Metro COG shall pay the agreed rate only for services delivered up to the date of termination. Metro COG has no obligation to the consultant, of any kind, after the date of termination. The consultant shall deliver all records, equipment, and materials to Metro COG within twenty-four (24) hours of the date of termination.

XVII. Limitation on Consultant

All reports and pertinent data or materials are the sole property of Metro COG and may not be used, reproduced, or released in any form without the explicit, written permission of Metro COG.

The consultant should expect to have access only to the public reports and public files of local governmental agencies and Metro COG in preparing the proposal or reports. No compilation, tabulation or analysis of data, definition of opinion, etc., should be anticipated by the consultant from these agencies, unless volunteered by a responsible official in those agencies.

XVIII. Conflict of Interest

No consultant, subcontractor, or member of any firm proposed to be employed in the preparation of this proposal shall have a past, ongoing, or potential involvement which could be deemed a conflict of interest under North Dakota Century Code or other law. During the term of this agreement, the consultant shall not accept any employment or engage in any consulting work that

would create a conflict of interest with Metro COG or in any way compromise the services to be performed under this agreement. The consultant shall immediately notify Metro COG of anyandall potential violations of this paragraph upon becoming aware of the potential violation.

XIX. Insurance

The consultant shall provide evidence of insurance as stated in the contract prior to execution of the contract.

XX. Risk Management

The consultant agrees to defend, indemnify, and hold harmless Metro COG and the State of North Dakota, its agencies, officers and employees, from and against claims based on the vicarious liability of Metro COG and the State or its agents, but not against claims based on Metro COG's and the State's contributory negligence, comparative and/or contributory negligence or fault, sole negligence, or intentional misconduct. The legal defense provided by consultant to Metro COG and the State under this provision must be free of any conflicts of interest, even if retention of separate legal counsel for Metro COG and the State is necessary. The consultant also agrees to defend, indemnify, and hold Metro COG and the State harmless for all costs, expenses and attorneys' fees incurred if Metro COG or the State prevails in an action against the consultant in establishing and litigating the indemnification coverage provided herein. This obligation shall continue after the termination of the contract.

The consultant shall secure and keep in force during the term of the contract, from insurance companies, government self-insurance pools or government self-retention funds authorized to do business in North Dakota, the following insurance coverage:

- 1) Commercial general liability and automobile liability insurance minimum limits of liability required are \$250,000 per person and \$1,000,000 per occurrence.
- 2) Workforce Safety insurance meeting all statutory limits.
- 3) Metro COG and the State of North Dakota, its agencies, officers, and employees shall be endorsed as an additional insured on the commercial general liability and automobile liability policies.
- 4) Said endorsements shall contain a "Waiver of Subrogation" in favor of Metro COG and the State of North Dakota.
- 5) The policies and endorsements may not be canceled or modified without thirty (30) days prior written notice to Metro COG and the State Risk Management Department.

The consultant shall furnish a certificate of insurance evidencing the requirements in 1, 3, and 4, above to Metro COG prior to commencement of this agreement.

Metro COG and the State reserve the right to obtain complete, certified copies of all required insurance documents, policies, or endorsements at any time. Any attorney who represents the State under this contract must first qualify as and be appointed by the North Dakota Attorney

General

as a Special Assistant Attorney General as required under North Dakota Century Code Section 54-12-08.

When a portion of the work under the agreement is sublet, the consultant shall obtain insurance protection (as outlined above) to provide liability coverage to protect the consultant, Metro COG, and the State as a result of work undertaken by the subconsultant. In addition, the consultantshall ensure that any and all parties performing work under the agreement are covered by public liability insurance as outlined above. All subconsultants performing work under the agreement are required to maintain the same scope of insurance required of the consultant. The consultant shall be held responsible for ensuring compliance with those requirements by all subconsultants.

Consultant's insurance coverage shall be primary (i.e., pay first) as respects any insurance, self-insurance or self-retention maintained by Metro COG or the State of North Dakota. Any insurance, self-insurance or self-retention maintained by Metro COG or the State shall be excess of the consultant's insurance and shall not contribute with it. The insolvency or bankruptcy of the insured consultant shall not release the insurer from payment under the policy, even when such insolvency or bankruptcy prevents the insured consultant from meeting the retention limit under the policy. Any deductible amount or other obligations under the policy(ies) shall be the sole responsibility of the consultant. This insurance may be in a policy or policies of insurance, primary and excess, including the so-called umbrella or catastrophe form and be placed with insurers rated "A-" or better by A.M. Best Company, Inc. Metro COG and the State will be indemnified, saved, and held harmless to the full extent of any coverage actually secured by the consultant in excess of the minimum requirements set forth above.

Exhibit A – Cost Proposal Form

Cost Proposal Form – Include completed cost form (see below) in a separate sealed envelope – labeled "**Sealed Cost Form** – **Vendor Name**" and submit with concurrently with the technical proposal as part of the overall RFP response. The cost estimate should be based on a not to exceed basis and may be further negotiated by Metro COG up identification of the most qualified contractor. Changes in the final contract amount and contract extensions are not anticipated.

REQUIRED BUDGET FORMAT

Summary of Estimated Project Cost

1.	Direct Labor	Hours	x Rate		=	Project Cost	Total
	Name, Title, Function	0.00	х	x 0.00		0.00	0.00
			х =		=	0.00	0.00
		x				0.00	0.00
				Subtotal	=	0.00	0.00
2.	Overhead/Indirect Cost (expressed as i	0.00	0.00				
3.	Subcontractor Costs	0.00	0.00				
4.	Materials and Supplies Costs					0.00	0.00
5.	Travel Costs					0.00	0.00
6.	Fixed Fee	0.00	0.00				
7.	Miscellaneous Costs	0.00	0.00				
	Т	0.00	0.00				

Exhibit B - Debarment of Suspension Certification

<u>Background and Applicability:</u> In conjunction with the Office of Management and Budget and other affected federal agencies, DOT published an update to 49 CFR Part 29 on November 26, 2003. This government-wide regulation implements Executive Order 12549, Debarment and Suspension, Executive Order 12689, Debarment and Suspension, and 31 U.S.C. 6101 note (Section 2455, Public Law 103-255, 108 Stat. 3327).

The provisions of Part 29 apply to all grantee contracts and subcontracts at any level expected to equal or exceed \$25,000 as well as any contract or subcontract (at any level) for federally required auditing services. 49 CFR 29.220 (b). This represents a change from prior practice in that the dollar threshold for application of these rules has been lowered from \$100,000 to \$25,000. These are contracts and subcontracts referred to in the regulation as "covered transactions."

Grantees, contractors, and subcontractors (at any level) that enter into covered transactions are required to verify that the entity (as well as its principals and affiliates) they propose to contract or subcontract with is not excluded or disqualified. They do this by (a) Checking the Excluded Parties List System, (b) Collecting a certification from that person, or (c) Adding a clause or condition to the contract or subcontract. This represents a change from prior practice in that certification is still acceptable but is no longer required. 49 CFR 29.300.

Grantees, contractors, and subcontractors who enter into covered transactions also must require the entities they contract with to comply with 49 CFR 29, subpart C and include this requirement in their own subsequent covered transactions (i.e., the requirement flows down to subcontracts at all levels).

<u>Instructions for Certification:</u> By signing and submitting this bid or proposal, the prospective lower tier participant is providing the signed certification set out below.

<u>Suspension and Debarment:</u> This contract is a covered transaction for purposes of 49 CFR Part 29. As such, the contractor is required to verify that none of the contractor, its principals, as defined in 49 CFR 29.995, or affiliates, as defined at 49 CFR 29.905, are excluded or disqualified as defined at 49 CFR 29.940 and 29.945.

The contractor is required to comply with 49 CFR 29, Subpart C and must include the requirement to comply with 49 CFR 29, Subpart C in any lower tier covered transaction it enters into.

By signing and submitting its bid or proposal, the bidder or proposer certifies as follows:

The certification in this clause is a material representation of fact relied upon by the recipient. If it is later determined that the bidder or proposer knowingly rendered an erroneous certification, in addition to remedies available to the recipient, the federal government may pursue available remedies, including but not limited to suspension and/or debarment. The bidder or proposer agrees to comply with the requirements of 49 CFR 29, Subpart C while this offer is valid and throughout the period of any contract that may arise from this order. The bidder or proposer further agrees to include a provision requiring such compliance in its lower tier covered transactions.

Contractor	
Signature of Authorized Official	Date / /
Name & Title of Contractor's Authorized Official	

Exhibit C — Certification of Restriction on Lobbying

l,	h	ereby cert	fy on	
behalf	(Name and Title of Grantee Official)	ŕ		
Denan	(Name of Bidder / Company Name)			
>	No federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or ember of Congress, and officer or employee of Congress, or an emploin connection with the awarding of any federal contract, the making of any federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agree continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any federal cooperative agreement.	employee of a M any federa ment, and	of any embero Igrant, the	agency, a of Congress the making extension,
>	If any funds other than federal appropriated funds have been paid or influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any ag an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Co federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersign Standard Form - LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance of the contract of the contr	ency, a Me ngress in c ed shall co	mber c onnecti mplete	of Congress, ion with the and submit
>	The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification documents for all sub-awards at all tiers (including subcontracts, sub-g grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all sub-recipient accordingly.	rants, and	contra	cts under
was ma transa who fa	ertification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was plade or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for ction imposed by 31 U.S. Code 1352 (as amended by the Lobbying Disclouils to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of nothan \$100,000 for each such failure.	making or sure Act o	enterir 1995). <i>i</i>	ng into this Any person
submit	ndersigned certifies or affirms the truthfulness and accuracy of the cotted on or with this certification and understands that the provisions of splicable thereto.			
Name	of Bidder / Company Name			
Туре о	r print name			
Signat	ure of authorized representative	Date	_,/	_/

of authorized official)

_ (Title

Exhibit D — Standard Form 330

	PART 1-(
			A. CONTRACTION AND A DESCRIPTION OF THE PROPERTY OF THE PROPER	1-1					
1. HIE	AND LOCA	TION (City and State)							
2. PUE	BLIC NOTIC	EDATE		3. SOLICITATION	IOR (I) IE(I NUMBER				
		B.	(F(
4. NAI	ME AND TIT	ΠΕ							
5. NAI	ME OFFIRM	I							
6.	HHENUMB	ER 7. FA	XNUMBER	8. E-MAILADDR	ESS				
		(Complete this so	C. PROPOSED TEAM	ad all leaves have to start to					
[1	(fact)	(Complete this se	ction for the prime contractor an	a all key II i i i i i i i i i i i i i	5.				
PRIME	J-V PARTNER SUBCON-	9. FIRM NAME	10. ADDRE	SS	11. ROLE IN THIS CONTRACT				
1 .		☐ HELL IF BRANCHOFFICE							
b .		☐ HECL IF BRANCHOFFICE							
(,		☐ + E(
1.		☐ FECT IF BRANCHOFFICE							
ŧ.		☐ E							
f.		☐ +E() IF BRANCHOFFICE							
		D.	SED TEAM		□ (Fitt c) e (F				

FOR LOCALITIES IN THE

Request for Proposals (RFP) TH 10 Corridor Study through Dilworth

E. RESUMES OF KEY PERSONNEL PROPOSED FOR THIS () | | | | | | |

		Complete one Section Efor	each key		
12.	111	13. ROLEIN THIS CONTRACT		1	4. YEARS EXPERIENCE
				a. TOTAL	LWITH CURRENT FIRM
<i>r</i>	IDAMNAME AND LOCATION (Character)				
5. F	IRMNAME AND LOCATION (City and State)				
6. F	DUCATION (Degree and Specialization)	1 15	'. IIIIIII PROFESSIONAL REG	SISTRATION (State and Li	cristica)
0	DOG THOM (Degree and / / / III III III I	''	. ITHITT NOT ESSIONAL NEC	IISTIA HON(State ana)	1114 111 € 7
8. C	OTHER PROFESSIONAL QUALIFICATIONS (E. F.) I (E. F.) Traini	ng, Awards, att.			
		I 9 RELEVANT PROJECTS			
	(1) TITLE AND LOCATION (City and Hattel				COMPLETED
			PROFESS	SIONALSERVICES	(1111 <i>(If</i> 1) little le
	(2) PRIFEDESCRIPTION (0.1. C			1.5	
1.	(3) BRIEFDESCRIPTION (Brief scope, size, cost, etc.) AND SPECIFIC ROLE		Ch	eck if project perform	ed with current firm
	(1) TITLE AND LOCATION (City and Harte)			(2) YEAR	COMPLETED
			PROFESS	SIONALSERVICES	(IIII (If cyplicable)
ı	(3) BRIEFDESCRIPTION (Brief scope, size, cost, etc.) AND SPECIFIC ROLE			eck if project perfect	with current lim
١.					
	(1) TITLE AND LOCATION (City and Hittel				COMPLETED
			PROFESS	SIONALSERVICES	(IIII (Ifi)) lice) le l
	(3) BRIEFDESCRIPTION (Brief scope, size, cost, etc.) AND SPECIFIC ROLE				
(,	(3) BRIEFDESCRIPTION(Brief scope, Size, cost, etc.) AND SPECIFIC ROLE		Ch	eck if project perfect	with current lim
	(1) TITLE AND LOCATION (City and Harte)			(2) YEAR	COMPLETED
			PROFESS	SIONALSERVICES	
					•
1	(3) BRIEFDESCRIPTION (Briefscope, size, cost, etc.) AND SPECIFIC ROLE			eck if project perfect	with current lim
•					
	(1) TITLE AND LOCATION (City and HITTE)			(2) YEAR	COMPLETED
			PROFESS	SIONAL SERVICES 1115111	(III) (If (I) lice ble)
ŧ,	(3) BRIEFDESCRIPTION (Brief scope, size, cost, etc.) AND SPECIFIC ROLE		□Ch	neck if project perfect	et with current lin

28. EXAMPLE PROJECTS LISTED IN SECTION F

(Fill in "Example Projects Key" section below before completing IIII.

G. KEY PERSONNEL PARTICIPATION IN EXAMPLE PROJECTS

27. ROLE IN H

26. NAMES OF HE

P	EFFO II I EL	10 1111 (1	DΙ	Fill i) "Ace "X"	n "Example under proj	eProjects ect kev n	Key"sec	tion belo rparticir	w before	comple same or	ting . similar	r la T
(From Se	ection E, Block [1]	(From Section E, Block 🖂		1	ander proj	+	J	n particip	1	Same or)	11
		29. EXA	I MPLEPF	SOJEC.	TSH		I	I	I	l		I
111181	TITLE OF EXAMPLE PR	OJECT (From Section F)	11111	1	TITLE	OF EXA	AMPLE P	ROJECT	(From S	ection 🗐		
1			í									
1			1									
1			1									
- (ş									
ſ			1.0									
			1									

	RAL QUALIFICATIONS
ARCHITECT-ENGINEER (
	1. SOLICITATION NUMBER
33. NAMEAND TITLE	
22 MANUS AND THE S	
31. SIGNATURE	32. DATE
The foregoing is	is a statement of the transfer
1 (1111111111	1 1871858111118

(If a firm has branch offices, complete for each specific branch office seeking (111).

H. ADDITIONAL ILE OR A LET IN I

30. PROVIDE ANY ADDITIONAL INFORMATION REQUESTED BY THE AGENCY. ATTACH ADDITIONAL SHEETS ASNEEDED.

28

Request for Proposals (RFP) TH 10 Corridor Study through Dilworth

2a. FIRM (or E	Branch Office) NAME						3. YEAR ESTABLISHED 4. UNIQUE ENTITY IDENTIFIER				
2b. STREET									5. [[] [] [] [] []		
								a. TYPE			
2c. CITY			2d. STATE 2			2e. ZIP C	CODE	b. SMALLII III II II II II II	1113		
6a. POINTOF	CONTACT NAME AN		l l	ı							
								7. NAME OF FIRM(I	f Block 2ais a Branch I ffic	ŧ	
6b.	NUMBER	16	бс. E-MAILADD	RESS							
		ME(S) [[[a]]				8b. YEAR	ESTELLISHED	8c. UNIQUE ENT	TY 1) [1] [[[]		
	9.	EMPLOYEES BY DISCUSSION						PROFILE OF FIR			
			1	<i>C</i> :			AND ANN	JAL AVERAGE	TELLE FOR LAST 5	c. Revenue li ter	
a.Frrtiiri Lili		b. Discipline	c. Number o	(2) BRANCH	a.lnf			b.Expeniero	ł	(see thir)	
						_					
						-					
						-					
	Other English										
	UAL AVERAGE ENUES OF FIRM					S S 10 1	SERVIC	es revenue ind			
(Insert revenue index number shown at $iij \mid i \mid$				s than \$100,0 0,000 to les:		250,000	0	6. \$2 million to lessthan \$51 7. \$5 million to lessthan \$101 			
a. Federa				0,000 to less					illion to less than		
b. l (1)+11				0,000 to les					illion to less than	\$501 illio1	
c. Total	i i rk			million to les				10. \$50 m	illion or preater		
				oregoing is a							
a. SIGNATURE			mer	oregoing is a	sidienie	nt OI II	1 D :		b. DATE		
: NAME AND	TITLE										

Agenda Item 3c



Case Plaza Suite 232 | One 2nd Street North Fargo, North Dakota 58102-4807 p: 701.532.5100 | f: 701.232.5043 e: metrocog@fmmetrocog.org www.fmmetrocog.org

To: Policy Board

From: Michael Maddox, Sr. Transportation Planner and Cindy Gray, Executive

Director

Date: October 15, 2021

Re: RFP for the University Drive and 10th Street Corridor Study

UPWP Amendment 2, approved in the summer of 2021, included a corridor study of the University Drive and 10th Street one-way pair. The desire for a study that would look at the feasibility of converting these streets to two-way streets, in conjunction with other alternatives that may improve livability and neighborhood preservation, has come to light at different times over the past few years, and most recently was encountered by the City of Fargo during the Core Neighborhoods Master Plan.

Attachment 1 is an RFP for the study. The scope of work has been discussed with the City of Fargo, and is designed in a manner that the later phases of the study can be tailored to the input and outcomes of the first phase of the study. The study is intended to address much more than traffic; it will address the relationship between roadway configuration, land use, and economic impact/feasibility of preserving portions of the surrounding neighborhood, or redeveloping segments where greater investment is desirable.

At their October 13, 2021 meeting, the Transportation Technical Committee recommended approval of the RFP.

Requested Action: Approve the RFP for the University Drive and 10th Street Corridor Study to the Policy Board.

FARGO-MOORHEAD METROPOLITAN COUNCIL OF GOVERNMENTS

REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS (RFP)

PROJECT NO. 2021-225

University Drive and 10th Street Corridor Study

October 2021

APPROVED:

Cynthia R. Gray Metro COG, Executive Director



REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS (RFP)

The Fargo-Moorhead Metropolitan Council of Governments (Metro COG) requests proposals from qualified consultants for the following project:

University Drive and 10th Street Corridor Study

Qualifications based selection criteria will be used to analyze proposals from responding consultants. The most qualified candidates may be invited to present a virtually hosted interview. Upon completion of technical ranking and interviews, Metro COG will enter into negotiations with the top ranked firm. **Sealed cost proposals shall be submitted with the proposal**. The cost proposal of the top ranked firm will be opened during contract negotiations. Those firms not selected for direct negotiations will have their unopened cost proposals returned. Metro COG reserves the right to reject any or all submittals. This project will be funded, in part with federal transportation funds and has a not-to-exceed budget of **\$275,000**.

Interested firms can request a full copy of the RFP by telephoning 701.532.5100, or by e-mail: metrocog@fmmetrocog.org. Copies will be posted on the North Dakota Department of Transportation QBS website (https://www.dot.nd.gov) and are also available for download in .pdf format at www.fmmetrocog.org.

All proposals received by **4:30 pm (Central Time) on Friday, November 19, 2021** at Metro COG's office will be given equal consideration. Proposals received after 4:30 pm (Central Time) on November 19, 2021 will not be considered. Respondents must submit twelve (12) hard copies and a PDF of the proposal, and one (1) sealed hard copy of the cost proposal. The full length of each proposal shall not exceed fifteen (15) double sided pages for a total of thirty (30) pages; including any supporting material, charts, or tables.

The digital version (PDF) of the proposal may be emailed. The consultant must verify that the email was received with the PDF attachment prior to 4:30 pm on the due date. Proposal documents and sealed cost proposals shall be shipped to ensure timely delivery to the contact identified below:

Michael Maddox, Senior Transportation Planner Fargo-Moorhead Metropolitan Council of Governments One 2nd Street North, Suite 232 Fargo, ND 58102 maddox@fmmetrocog.org 701-532-5104

Fax versions will not be accepted as substitutes for the proposals or the sealed cost proposal. Once submitted, the proposals will become property of Metro COG.

Questions must be directed to Michael Maddox (phone number and email shown above).

Note: This document can be made available in alternative formats for persons with disabilities by contacting Savanna Leach, Office Manager at 701.532.5100 or leach@fmmetrocog.org.

Request for Proposals (RFP) University Drive & 10th Street Corridor Study

TABLE OF CONTENTS

l.	Agency Overview
II.	Background Information
III.	Scope of Work and Performance Tasks
IV.	Implementation Schedule
٧.	Evaluation and Selection Process
VI.	Proposal Content
VII.	Submittal Information
VIII.	General RFP Requirement
IX.	Contractual Information
Χ.	Payments
XI.	Federal and State Funds
XII.	Title VI Assurances
XIII.	Termination Provisions
XIV.	Limitation on Consultant
XV.	Conflict of Interest
XVI.	Insurance22
XVII.	Risk Management
Exhibit	A – Cost Proposal Form
Exhibit	B – Federal Clauses

Note: Throughout this RFP, Metro COG may be referred to as 'Client' and the consulting firm may be referred to as 'Consultant', 'Contractor', or 'Firm'.

I AGENCY OVERVIEW

The Fargo-Moorhead Metropolitan Council of Governments (Metro COG) serves as the Council of Governments (COG) and Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) for the greater Fargo, North Dakota – Moorhead, Minnesota Metropolitan Area. As the designated MPO for the Fargo-Moorhead Metropolitan Area, Metro COG is responsible under federal law for maintaining a continuous, comprehensive, and coordinated transportation planning process.

Metro COG is responsible, in cooperation with the North Dakota and Minnesota Departments of Transportation (NDDOT and MnDOT, respectively) and our local planning partners, for carrying out the metropolitan transportation planning process and other planning needs of a regional nature. Metro COG represents eleven cities and two counties that comprise the Metro COG region in these efforts.

II BACKGROUND INFORMATION

Metro COG, the City of Fargo, and NDDOT will study the University Drive and 10th Street one-way pair, from 19th Avenue N to 13th Avenue S, to identify opportunities to enhance neighborhood livability and economic conditions along these two corridors. In response to neighborhood input received by the City of Fargo during the development of the Core Neighborhoods Master Plan, these two corridors will be studied to identify roadway alternatives and livability characteristics that will address issues raised by the public. One alternative will likely include a study of the impacts, feasibility and desireablity of converting the one-way configuration of University Drive and 10th Street (US Hwy 81) to two-way streets between 19th Avenue N and 13th Avenue S. Other alternatives will be identified during the study process. Traffic forecasts and traffic operations analyses will be conducted to examine the extent to which the roadway sections can be used in their existing configurations and to identify roadway segments that would require partial or full reconstruction and widening. Impacts to intersecting and parallel roadways must be identified and analyzed as well as impacts to adjacent properties. Impacts to freight and delivery services shall be identified and analyzed. Impacts to transit routes, bicyclists and pedestrians will be identified and addressed as part of the study.

Complete streets components, including the advantages, disadvantages, and feasibility of on-street parking and aesthetic improvements shall be identified. Roadway components, traffic control modifications, and other improvements needed to make such a change will be identified. Planning level cost estimates will be provided. Stakeholder and public engagement will be conducted to determine the level of support for leaving the corridors the same, and for changing them to incorporate other configurations or components. A land use and economic analysis will be required to identify if and how changes to the configuration of these corridors could enhance the viability of existing areas of single family residential land use or improve upon the livability

of the neighborhoods along University and 10th Street. This analysis should expand upon public input received by the City of Fargo during the development of the Core Neighborhoods Master Plan.

Consultants should describe the extent to which microsimulation efforts could be employed in this study to facilitate the review of alternatives. Refined study alternatives (up to two) should be animated so that the general public can view 3-D walk-thru representations of the alternatives. The alternatives should reflect projected traffic volumes and operations as well as elements usually included in typical corridor studies. A warrant analysis should be done for all existing signalized intersections as well as all proposed traffic control.

Collectively, University Drive and 10th Street are designated as US Highway 81, and are functionally classified as primary arterials. Traffic volumes vary from segment to segment:

- University Drive 9,000 to 18,000 vehicles per day
- 10th Street 7,000 to 12,000 vehicles per day

Since these two roadways are signed as US Highway 81, those volumes include tractor-trailers and other such freight traffic, which are commonly seen traversing the corridor.

In 2014, the City of Fargo removed the 1st Avenue North/NP Avenue one-way pair, opting to open it to two-way traffic. Since that occurred, many have wondered if University Drive and 10th Street could similarly be converted. Further thought was given to the conversion after a counter-flow northbound lane was installed on University Drive in 2019 between Main Avenue and NP Avenue under the BNSF XO Line grade separation to facilitate the movement of traffic into downtown Fargo.

The cross-section of the roadways varies as they traverse various contextual areas, which include:

- 13th Avenue to 1st Avenue South This section of both University Drive and 10th Street consists of mainly single-family residential land uses with a sprinkling of multiple family and institutional uses such as the Cass County Courthouse and Law Enforcement building (both sides of 10th Street S), churches and a school district building on University Drive S. Several former single-family homes have been converted to offices. Sidewalks are present on both sides of the roadways, separated from the travel lanes by tree-lined boulevards.
- 1st Avenue South to 7th Avenue North This segment of the two corridors is generally considered part of downtown Fargo, although redevelopment consists of a mixture of auto-oriented and pedestrian oriented design. There are a variety of uses in this segment. This includes North Dakota State University's College of Business which is on the corner of 2nd Avenue North and 10th Street. Both roadways

have two railroad grade separations within this segment. The roadway cross sections grows to three-lanes in either direction. Typical urban sidewalks exist on both sides of the street, separated from traffic by a narrow boulevard, but no other bicycle infrastructure exists. The presence of boulevard trees is very inconsistent along this segment of both roadways. Intersections with several cross streets are signalized.

• 7th Avenue North to 19th Avenue North – This section transitions back to mostly single-family residential land use on 10th Street N, with an elementary school, a high school, churches, and multiple family land use north of 17th Avenue N, with a gas/station convenience store and strip commercial development along 19th Avenue N between 10th Street N and University Drive. University Drive runs along the east side of the FargoDome, the Sanford Health Athletic Complex, and the rest of NDSU's main campus between 12th Avenue North and 19th Avenue North. Along the opposite side of University Drive, segments of the corridor have been redeveloped as multiple family residential developments and additional campus buildings have replaced single family dwellings. Fraternity and sorority houses continue to line a portion of the corridor east of the campus, along with a gas station/convenience store and a restaurant/bar establishment. This segment has both bicycle and pedestrian infrastructure, including a wide sidewalk along the NDSU campus, typical-width sidewalks along the remainder of both streets, and a one-way on-street bike lane on both University Drive and 10th Street N.

University Drive and 10th Street are one of the predominant ways to access downtown Fargo, and traverse the downtown area en route to large traffic generators such as the NDSU campus, the FargoDome, and the Veterans Administration Hospital, for example, and as such, experience peak hour commuter traffic. The FargoDome also influences traffic volumes during events, such as concerts, circuses, rodeos, athletic events, and numerous other events that draw large traffic volumes, either continuously over several days, or in large, concentrated numbers before and after events. The FargoDome has studied traffic flow into and out of their parking lots to optimize the flow of traffic both before and after events.

Both University Drive and 10th Street are also major corridors for transit. NDSU students comprise approximately 50 percent of MATBUS riders. The highest volume MATBUS transit route operates on University Drive and 10th Street N during the school year between Barry Hall and the NDSU main Campus (33U). The majority of NDSU's students do not live on campus (2,925 students live in residence halls/12,461 total enrollment). NDSU is also one of the largest employers in the region as well, with 2,462 full-time and 3,713 part-time employees.

The City of Fargo has conducted a number of planning studies for the areas adjacent to this corridor, namely the Downtown Master Plan and the Core Neighborhoods Master Plan. They can be found on the City of Fargo Planning and Development Department's website, but are summarized below:

 Downtown Master Plan (2016) - Downtown InFocus is a comprehensive, actionoriented guidebook for the future of Fargo's historic Downtown. Downtown is a growing residential neighborhood, home to small and innovative businesses; it possesses a collection of locally-owned stores and restaurants that rivals that of cities with much larger populations.

The Downtown InFocus focus area is comprised of 560 acres in the heart of Fargo. It includes all of the Business Improvements District (BID) and the Renaissance Zone and stretches from University Avenue to the Red River and roughly from Sanford Hospital to the southern edge of Island Park. This study area is larger than the traditional Downtown "core" to account for the fact that the connections between Downtown and the near neighborhoods are critically important to the future of Downtown. The plan recognizes that the study area boundaries are fuzzy meaning that we have not planned for Downtown in a vacuum. This plan does include data and strategies that extend outside of the Downtown study area based upon the feedback and guidance from residents and local leaders.

The plan sets forth a vision of downtown addressing factors such as: growing as a Neighborhood, prospering as a business center, thriving as a destination, and likely most impactful to this study, instituting complete streets holistically. Much of the impetus to study University Drive and 10th Street stems from Downtown Fargo growing to encompass these facilities.

• Core Neighborhoods Master Plan (2020) - The result of the Core Neighborhoods Master Plan is that it achieves both a core-wide perspective for long-term policymaking and a neighborhood-level focus on desired outcomes and implementation. The Core Neighborhoods Master Plan is organized into five interconnected parts to guide decision-making and action by the City of Fargo, resident leaders, and a variety of other stakeholders from individual neighborhoods up to the regional and state levels. Broad commonalities across Fargo's core—revealed throughout the planning process—resulted in a plan that offers a unified approach to decision-making and strategy development throughout the core.

The Core Neighborhoods Master Plan provides detailed findings on a number of issues and provides broad direction of decision-making and the implementation of a specific set of tools. When boiled down to its essence, however, four essential points are critical for understanding what the core neighborhoods need and how to approach the work in coming years.

Four issues are singled out as priorities in Part 1 due to their prevalence, at some level, throughout out the core neighborhoods. Of those four issues, the two that were voiced most frequently are directly related to the condition, maintenance, marketability, and impact of the core's aging housing stock.

- o Fargo's core neighborhoods feature residential areas developed late in the 19th century when the city was in its infancy, areas developed during the height of the postwar Baby Boom, and everything in between. There are also areas where new construction is a prominent part of the landscape. This level of variety, and the life cycles of homes and social fabric that go with it, are part and parcel of having neighborhoods that have been around for generations. For a relatively young city like Fargo—where most people now live in much newer neighborhoods outside the core—this requires recognition and application of planning concepts that are especially relevant for aging neighborhoods.
- On what basis should decisions on a wide range of issues be made? And how can those decisions be made in a manner that cumulatively moves Fargo and its core neighborhoods in their desired direction? The values and planning principles in Part 3 provide a basic and flexible framework for evaluating opportunities and options—foreseeable and unforeseeable—that are likely to have either a direct or indirect impact on the health and vitality of core neighborhoods. Importantly, this framework makes it clear that many decisions that impact the core in some manner are often not recognizable at first blush as relevant to the core.
- Owing to the range of issues that affect the health and vitality of Fargo's core neighborhoods, a comprehensive toolkit will be needed to adequately address the opportunities and challenges facing the core. The five components of the toolkit in Part 4 acknowledge current practices around each set of tools and recommend changes or additions to those practices. Rather than treating the toolkit as an a la carte menu, it will be critical to view them as parts that reinforce each other. In other words, deriving the full impact of one set of tools will not be possible without the others.

All relevant plans affecting the corridor or areas surrounding the corridor will be given to the consultant for consideration during the data collection phase of the project. Until that time, the plans mentioned above can either be found on Metro COG's or the City of Fargo's website. It is encouraged that all interested consultants review relevant plans on each site prior to submittal.

III SCOPE OF WORK AND PERFORMANCE TASKS

Discussions between Metro COG and the City of Fargo have led to the approach of conducting this project in two distinct phases. The first phase would consist of public and stakeholder outreach, data collection, alternative development, preliminary feasibility, determining impact to the larger transportation network, analyzing impacts to adjacent properties and neighborhoods, and an economic analysis. The second phase would be determined after the feasibility of changing the corridor is discovered in the first phase. Tasks would include a more in-depth analysis of alternatives for the corridor,

planning level layouts of those alternatives to see potential impacts, traffic control, and planning level cost estimation. Metro COG reserves the right to renegotiate the tasks in phase two after the successful completion of phase one. This negotiation will determine the specific information and tasks needed to move forward with the project in a manner that will help City and NDDOT leadership use the study as a decision-making tool.

Metro COG and the City of Fargo have defined what they see as tasks critical to the success of the study; however, consultants should propose any alternate or additional tasks they see as being beneficial.

Below are tasks the Consultant is expected to complete as part of this project:

Task 1 – Project Management and Coordination (All Phases)

The Consultant will be required to manage the study and coordinate with any subconsultants, as well as be responsible for all documentation and equipment needs. The Consultant will identify a project manager from their team to act as the direct point of contact for Metro COG's project manager.

The Consultant should expect bi-weekly progress meetings with Metro COG to discuss the status of the project, seek any guidance, clarification, or information, and discuss any issues or concerns regarding the project. The Consultant should expect additional meetings with Metro COG on an as-needed basis. It's anticipated that these meetings will usually be virtual web-based meetings, with some consisting of a quick check-in, and others being of longer duration to discuss project details.

Additionally, the Consultant should expect to prepare monthly progress reports, submit adequate documentation of any and all travel and expense receipts, and prepare and submit invoices on a monthly basis. When submitting progress reports, the Consultant and subconsultant(s), if applicable, will be required to outline the following:

- Performed work during the reporting period,
- Upcoming tasks,
- Upcoming milestones,
- Status of scope and schedule, and
- Any issues that need to be brought to Metro COG's attention.

All invoices, travel and expense receipts, and progress reports, are due to Metro COG's project manager no later than the 2^{nd} Thursday of each month to ensure invoices are processed in a timely manner.

Task 2 – Data Collection – Documentation of Existing Conditions (Phase 1)

The following data shall be collected and documented as part of the study. These data components will be used to establish existing conditions, and will be critical to the identification of issues and needs.

<u>Traffic Count Data</u> – The Consultant shall propose a strategy for collecting turning movement counts at major intersections along the corridor. Metro COG and NDDOT have collected volumes along corridor segments in 2021. Because of the location of the FargoDome on this Corridor, it will be important to assess the impact of event related traffic. The consultant should propose how it would collect such data.

Metro COG will make access to Streetlight data available to the consultant. This data is helpful in determining the origins and destinations of traffic using the corridor.

Other Data Needs – Due to the complex nature of this corridor, the consultant may need to develop new datasets that would detail corridor conditions. There may be some information on these within current City of Fargo or Metro COG plans. Such data collections efforts may include:

- Existing land use along the corridors, including various housing characteristics: age, condition, historical status, etc.
- Vegetation along the corridor: character, age, quality
- Municipal infrastructure: street lighting, utilities, etc.
- Transit routes and infrastructure: routes, stops, shelters
- Bicycle and pedestrian infrastructure: sidewalks, paths, signage, on-street bicycle lanes, etc.
- Traffic control: including features serving bicycle and pedestrian traffic
- Pavement condition
- Driveways and other property access features (e.g. alleys)
- Roadway characteristics: lane configuration, speed, width, intersections, crosswalks, etc.
- Demographics of the study area: age, race, income, language, and other factors used in both an equity analysis and environmental justice evaluation
- Crash data
- National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) Considerations

These are some of the many datasets that will need to be collected during the plan's development. Metro COG, the City of Fargo, or NDDOT may have some or all of these datasets already developed. The consultant will need to develop any such datasets that do not currently exist and that would be critical to the plan's development.

Task 3 – Public Engagement, Stakeholder Involvement, and Adoption Process (All Phases, but Emphasized in Phase 1)

Public engagement is a very critical component of this project. Metro COG and the City of Fargo wish to seek input from corridor residents, property owners, and stakeholders about their desires for the future of the corridor and the relationship between the corridor and the surrounding neighborhoods. It will also be important to seek input from the traveling public at large that use these corridors on a regular basis. Certain stakeholders, such as NDSU and the FargoDome are very invested in the relationship between their facilities and the existing roadway configuration. Input from their leadership is critical to

the direction of the study. The Consultant will propose an approach to stakeholder and public engagement which shall ultimately be placed in a public engagement plan, to be reviewed and approved by the Study Review Committee (SRC). The approach to public engagement should be robust and should include multiple means of communicating to stakeholders and the public to ensure thorough input throughout the process.

Since this project is exploratory in nature, the outcome of the project will depend on input from the public. The consultant should not only devise a method to engage with the public, but also a method of evaluating, categorizing, and documenting input received, and using it to help formulate the alternatives that are ultimately studied.

<u>Study Review Committee</u> - membership should be recommended, along with the role of the SRC and the number of meetings.

<u>Stakeholder Groups</u> – The consultant should conduct meetings with stakeholders, which are those groups or individuals who have direct stake in the corridor. Such groups could include, but not limited to:

- Neighborhood Organizations: Downtown Community Partnership, Roosevelt Neighborhood Association, Downtown Neighborhood Association, Hawthorne Neighborhood Association, Clara Barton Neighborhood Associations. Other adjacent or nearby neighborhoods that do not have organizations include the Washington, Jefferson/Carl Ben, and Madison/Unicorn Park Neighborhoods.
- Businesses/Institutions
- Redevelopment interests (including NDSU Development Foundation)
- Residents along the corridor

<u>Public Meetings and Engagement</u> – As stated above, the public engagement plan should include a campaign to reach out to users of this corridor and the general public. The consultant should place particular emphasis on advertising efforts, using such methods as mailings, postcards, dynamic messaging signs, press releases, signs, posters, social media, or any other such project messaging effort that is successful in engaging with the community at large. The consultant should devote space and attention to provide a detailed description of the proposed approach to the outreach campaign within its proposal.

The consultant should also plan specific engagement meetings where the public and stakeholders can come to provide input. The methods for gathering input for these meetings should be included within the project's public engagement strategy. Metro COG prefers active public engagement methods and sees benefit in engagement strategies that employ a graphical approach that is easily understood by non-transportation professionals.

Please note that all public notices, mailings, and social media boosts, etc. shall be paid for out of the project budget. Metro COG's website will be used to host the project

website, and Metro COG staff will work with the consultant to keep the website up-to-date with content provided by the consultant team.

<u>Project Branding/Messaging</u> – The consultant should detail in its proposal how it will brand the project in order to differentiate this project from other projects Metro COG, NDDOT, or the City of Fargo are conducting. The consultant should also propose how it will control project messaging to ensure the public is informed that changing the configuration of the roadways is not a foregone conclusion. This study must be designed to be a fair and impartial evaluation of the feasibility and desirability of change.

<u>Update Meetings</u> – It is important in this project to, from time to time, check in with local boards and commissions on the progression of the study. It is expected that the Fargo Planning Commission and The Fargo City Commission be given opportunity to comment during the process of the study, especially given differing views on the existing one-way pair system. These updates may occur during regularly scheduled Planning Commission meetings, or joint Planning Commission/City Commission "Brown Bag" sessions, which are usually held during the noon hour where staff and consultants can go through information with appointed and elected officials in a more informal setting.

Please anticipate periodic updates (i.e. quarterly or at key project milestones) to Metro COG's Transportation Technical Committee and Policy Board.

Approval Process – In order to complete the review and approval process, final recommendations must be presented to a number of bodies, which include:

- Public Works Project Evaluation Committee (PWPEC)
- MAT Coordinating Board (detail transit impacts)
- NDDOT Management Team
- Fargo Planning Commission
- Fargo City Commission
- Metro COG Transportation Technical Committee
- Metro COG Policy Board (Final Approval)

Presentations must be made in front of the first six bodies before bringing the final plan for approval in front of the Metro COG Policy Board. A resolution of support should be developed for governing bodies in order to show formal action on support of the study's recommendations.

Task 4 – Land Use and Economic Analysis (Phase I)

Using the existing Downtown InFocus Master Plan and the Core Neighborhoods Master Plan as a starting point, the consultant shall lead the City of Fargo and Metro COG through an analysis of land uses along the 10th Street and University Drive corridors, and the adjacent blocks between the two corridors, to identify:

- land uses and areas that are most subject to change, and within those, areas where preservation would be more desirable,
- locations where a land use transitions are desirable and consistent with past planning and public input,
- opportunities and constraints resulting from the existing roadway configuration (i.e.
 the one-way pair) that make it more or less likely that the desired land use and
 economic characteristics of the area will be achieved.

Change, if desired, does not necessarily equate to redevelopment; it may, in some portions of the study, equate to reinvestment in existing structures and stabilization of existing neighborhoods.

Once the above analysis has been completed, the study should look at the potential economic growth that could occur from land use transitions and/or stabilization of areas that are desirable for preservation. The economic analysis should analyze the likelihood of successful transition under the existing roadway configuration, and a modified roadway configuration, such as converting the one-way pair to two-way streets. Economic factors such as tax base and potential for economic activity, jobs, and support of neighborhood schools should be analyzed, along with other recommended components of an economic analysis.

After alternatives have been developed in a later task, a review shall be conducted to identify components that are consistent with the assumptions of the economic analysis, and components that could be improved upon for the sake of fulfilling the vision that served as the basis for the initial analysis.

Task 5 – Future Traffic Projections

The outcome of Task 4 shall be used to update the socioeconomic data used as part of the travel demand model to prepare future traffic projections. The consultant shall work with NDSU's Advanced Traffic Analysis Center (ATAC) to acquire the most recent model and socioeconomic (SE) data used in the travel demand model (Veterans Boulevard Corridor Extension Study). The consultant, in collaboration with Metro COG and the City of Fargo, will translate the outcomes of Task 4 into equivalent modifications to the socioeconomic data used in the travel demand model to reflect future land uses along and between 10th Street and University Drive. Different scenarios may correlate with different roadway configurations.

Task 6 – Traffic Operations Analysis (Phase 1)

Based on projected traffic volumes, a traffic operations analysis shall be completed that uses a method of traffic simulation that will serve as a tool for evaluating the operations and feasibility of future corridor alternatives.

The consultant should determine other such corridors that may be impacted by the change in operations, and determine what the extent of such impact may be. The consultant will work with the SRC to determine an applicable catchment area for the traffic analysis. Knowing the totality of impacts stemming from the possible conversion is crucial in determining the feasibility of converting the one-way pair system.

Metro COG will coordinate with ATAC to make its Dynamic Traffic Assignment model available for use on the project. The consultant should detail all such other modeling capabilities that it would utilize in studying the corridor.

Task 7 – Alternative Feasibility Analysis (Phase 1)

Consultants should present a detailed summary of their Phase 1: Evaluation of Alternatives analysis. The determination should include a clear methodology of how feasibility is determined, and be easily understood as to how components in the tasks above fit into the methodology. The consultant should work closely with the SRC to develop the criteria that will be used to make the determination.

Based on the review of the alternatives, the consultant will work with the SRC to determine how to proceed. If the determination is made that some type of reconfiguration of the 10th Street and University Drive one-way pair is feasible, a more detailed alternatives analysis will need to occur. If the determination is made that a different alternative for the corridor is not feasible, an investigation into addressing issues with the current configuration of the corridor will need to occur.

The consultant and Metro COG will need to negotiate the scope of work for those tasks after completion of Phase 1 tasks. It is expected that 60-75% of the budget will need to be expended on Phase 1 tasks. The consultant should include a breakdown of Phase 1 and Phase 2 hours within both the project proposal (summary of hours) and the sealed cost proposal.

Elements that may be included in Phase 2 of the University Drive and 10th Street Corridor Study may include:

Feasible:

- Intensive corridor alternative modeling (3-D visualization of alternatives)
- Identification of traffic control modifications or other changes needed
- Identification of Complete Streets components
- Functional Classification Review
- Conceptual layouts
- Parallel corridor impacts and needed improvements

- Equity analysis comparing alternatives
- Planning level summary of NEPA considerations, including an environmental justice review
- Timing and phasing of improvements
- Draft and Final plan development

Infeasible:

- Current traffic control review: signal warrant analysis, etc
- Address current complete street issues
- Evaluation of current traffic control measures
- Roadway characteristics analysis: review how current characteristics such a lanewidths, lane configurations, etc, could be modified have less of an impact on the surrounding neighborhoods and be friendlier to the goals of the subarea (as listed in the Core Neighborhoods Plan).
- Equity analysis comparing alternatives
- Planning level summary of NEPA considerations, including an environmental justice review
- Identification of Complete Streets components
- Draft and Final plan development

The consultant should address the transition of the project from Phase 1 to both possible Phase 2 alternatives with their proposal. The project team should include team members that can adequately continue the project under both scenarios. The consultant should include all such Phase 2 tasks that it would see fit in both scenarios.

IV IMPLEMENTATION SCHEDULE

1) Consultant Selection

Advertise for Consultant Proposals	10/25/2021
Due Date for Proposal Submittals (by	4:30pm) 11/19/2021
Review Proposals/Identify Finalists	11/22/2021 – 11/26/2021
Interview Finalists	between 11/29/2021 and 12/3/2021
Metro COG Board Approval/Consulto	ant Notice 12/16/2021
Contract Negotiations	1/4/2022 – 1/7/2022
Signed Contract	Immediately after contract negotiations
Notice to Proceed	One day following a signed contract

V EVALUATION AND SELECTION PROCESS

Selection Committee. The Client will establish a selection committee to select a Consultant. The committee will likely consist of Metro COG staff as well as staff from NDDOT, MnDOT and local jurisdictions.

The Consultant selection process will be administered under the following criteria:

- 20% Understanding of project objectives
- 20% Proposed approach, work plan, and management techniques
- 20% Experience with similar projects
- 20% Expertise of the technical and professional staff assigned to the project
- 20% Current workload and ability to meet deadlines

The Selection Committee, at the discretion of the Client and under the guidance of NDDOT policy, will entertain virtual presentations for the top candidates to provide additional information for the evaluation process. The presentations will be followed by a question and answer period during which the committee may question the prospective Consultants about their proposed approaches.

A Consultant will be selected on **December 16, 2021** based on an evaluation of the proposals submitted, the recommendation of the Selection Committee and approval by the Metro COG Policy Board.

The Client reserves the right to reject any or all proposals or to waive minor irregularities in said proposal, and reserves the right to negotiate minor deviations to the proposal with the successful Consultant. The Client reserves the right to award a contract to the firm or individual that presents the proposal, which, in the sole judgement of the Client, best accomplishes the desired results.

The RFP does not commit the Client to award a contract, to pay any costs incurred in the preparation of the contract in response to this request or to procure or contract for services or supplies. The Client reserves the right to withdraw this RFP at any time without prior notice.

All proposals, whether selected or rejected, shall become the property of the Client.

VI PROPOSAL CONTENT

The purpose of the proposal is to demonstrate the qualifications, competence, and capacity of the Consultant seeking to provide comprehensive services specified herein for the Client, in conformity with the requirements of the RFP. The proposal should demonstrate qualifications of the firm and its staff to undertake this project. It should also specify the proposed approach that best meets the RFP requirements. The proposal must address each of the service specifications under the Scope of Work and Performance Tasks.

The Client is asking the Consultant to supply the following information. Please include all requested information in the proposal to the fullest extent practical.

- 1) Contact Information. Name, telephone number, email address, mailing address and other contact information for the Consultant's Project Manager.
- 2) Introduction and Executive Summary. This section shall document the Consultant name, business address (including telephone, FAX, email address(es)), year established, type of ownership and parent company (if any), project manager name and qualifications, and any major facts, features, recommendations or conclusions that may differentiate this proposal from others, if any.
- **3) Work Plan and Project Methodology.** Proposals shall include the following, at minimum:
 - a) A detailed work plan identifying the major tasks to be accomplished relative to the requested study tasks and expected product as outlined in this RFP;
 - b) A timeline for completion of the requested services, identifying milestones for development of the project and completion of individual tasks.
 - c) List of projects with similar size, scope, type, and complexity that the proposed project team has successfully completed in the past.
 - d) List of the proposed principal(s) who will be responsible for the work, proposed Project Manager and project team members (with resumes).
 - e) A breakout of hours for each member of the team by major task area, and an overall indication of the level of effort (percentage of overall project team hours) allocated to each task. Note that specific budget information is to be submitted in a sealed cost proposal as described below in Section VIII. General Proposal Requirements.
 - f) A list of any subcontracted agencies, the tasks they will be assigned, the percent of work to be performed, and the staff that will be assigned.
 - g) List of client references for similar projects described within the RFP.
 - h) Required Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) and/or Minority Business Enterprise (MBE) Firms participation documentation, if applicable.
 - i) Ability of firm to meet required time schedules based on current and known future workload of the staff assigned to the project.
 - j) The nature of the counting equipment proposed and details of the reliability and proven capability of the equipment to gather accurate, reliable data.
- **4) Signature.** Proposals shall be signed in ink by an authorized member of the firm/project team.
- **5) Attachments.** Review, complete, and submit the completed versions of the following RFP Attachments with the proposal:

VII Submittal Information

Hard copies of technical and cost proposals should be shipped to ensure timely delivery to the contact as defined below:

Michael Maddox, AICP
Senior Transportation Planner
Fargo-Moorhead Metropolitan Council of Governments
Case Plaza, Suite 232
One 2nd Street North
Fargo, ND 58102-4807
gray@fmmetrocog.org

Proposals shall be received by **4:30 pm (Central Time) on November 19, 2021** at the Metro COG office. Minority, women-owned and disadvantaged business enterprises are encouraged to participate. Respondents must submit twelve (12) hard copies and one Adobe Acrobat (.pdf) copy of the proposal. The full length of each proposal should not exceed fifteen (15) double sided pages for a total of thirty (30) pages; including any supporting material, charts or tables.

VIII GENERAL RFP REQUIREMENTS

- 1) Sealed Cost Proposal. All proposals must be clearly identified and marked with the appropriate project name; inclusive of a separately sealed cost proposal per the requirements of this RFP. Cost proposals shall be based on an hourly "not to exceed" amount and shall follow the general format as provided within Exhibit A of this RFP. Metro COG may decide, in its sole discretion, to negotiate a price for the project after the selection committee completes its final ranking. Negotiation will begin with the Consultant identified as the most qualified per requirements of this RFP, as determined in the evaluation/selection process. If Metro COG is unable to negotiate a contract for services negotiations will be terminated and negotiations will begin with the next most qualified Consultant. This process will continue until a satisfactory contract has been negotiated.
- 2) Consultant Annual Audit Information for Indirect Cost. Consulting firms proposing to do work for Metro COG must have a current audit rate no older than 15 months from the close of the firm's Fiscal Year. Documentation of this audit rate must be provided with the sealed cost proposal. Firms that do not meet this requirement will not qualify to propose or contract for Metro COG projects until the requirement is met. Firms that have submitted all the necessary information to Metro COG and are waiting for the completion of the audit will be qualified to submit proposals for work. Information submitted by a firm that is incomplete will not qualify. Firms that do not have a current cognizant Federal Acquisition Regulations (FARs) audit of indirect cost rates must provide this audit prior to the interview. This documentation should be attached with the sealed cost proposal.

- 3) Debarment of Suspension Certification and Certification of Restriction on Lobbying. See Exhibit B, Federal Clauses.
- 4) Respondent Qualifications. Respondents must submit evidence that they have relevant past experience and have previously delivered services similar to the requested services within this RFP. Each respondent may also be required to show that similar work has been performed in a satisfactory manner and that no claims of any kind are pending against such work. No proposal will be accepted from a respondent whom is engaged in any work that would impair his or her ability to perform or finance this work.
- 5) Disadvantaged Business Enterprise. Pursuant to Department of Transportation policy and 49 CFR Part 23, Metro COG supports the participation of DBE/MBE businesses in the performance of contracts financed with federal funds under this RFP. Consultants shall make an effort to involve DBE/MBE businesses in this project. If the Consultant is a DBE/MBE, a statement indicating that the business is certified DBE/MBE in North Dakota or Minnesota shall be included within the proposal. If the Consultant intends to utilize a DBE/MBE to complete a portion of this work, a statement of the Subconsultant's certification shall be included. The percent of the total proposed cost to be completed by the DBE/MBE shall be shown within the proposal. Respondents should substantiate (within proposal) efforts made to include DBE/MBE businesses.
- 6) US DOT Policy Statement on Bicycle and Pedestrian Accommodations. Consultants are advised to review and consider the US DOT Policy Statement on Bicycle and Pedestrian Accommodation issued in March of 2010 when developing written proposals.
- 7) North Dakota Department of Transportation Consultant Administration Services Procedure Manual. Applicants to this Request for Proposal are required to follow procedures contained in the NDDOT Consultant Administration Services Procedure Manual, which includes prequalification of Consultants. Copies of the Manual may be found on the Metro COG website www.fmmetrocog.org or the NDDOT website at www.dot.nd.gov.

IX CONTRACTUAL INFORMATION

- 1) The Client reserves the right to reject any or all proposals or to award the contract to the next most qualified firm if the successful firm does not execute a contract within forty-five (45) days after the award of the proposal. The Client will not pay for any information contained in proposals obtained from participating firms.
- The Client reserves the right to request clarification on any information submitted and additionally reserves the right to request additional information of one (1) or more applicants.

- 3) Any proposal may be withdrawn up until the proposal submission deadline. Any proposals not withdrawn shall constitute an irrevocable offer for services set forth within the RFP for a period of ninety (90) days or until one or more of the proposals have been approved by the Metro COG Policy Board.
- 4) If, through any cause, the Consultant shall fail to fulfill in a timely and proper manner the obligations agreed to, the Client shall have the right to terminate its contract by specifying the date of termination in a written notice to the firm at least ninety (90) working days before the termination date. In this event, the firm shall be entitled to just and equitable compensation for any satisfactory work completed.
- 5) Any agreement or contract resulting from the acceptance of a proposal shall be on forms either supplied by or approved by the Client and shall contain, as a minimum, applicable provisions of the Request for Proposals. The Client reserves the right to reject any agreement that does not conform to the Request for Proposal and any Metro COG requirements for agreements and contracts.
- 6) The Consultant shall not assign any interest in the contract and shall not transfer any interest in the same without prior written consent of Metro COG.

X PAYMENTS

The selected Consultant will submit invoices for work completed to the Client. Payments shall be made to the Consultant by the Client in accordance with the contract after all required services, and items identified in the scope of work and performance tasks, have been completed to the satisfaction of the Client.

XI FEDERAL AND STATE FUNDS

The services requested within this RFP will be partially funded with funds from the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) and the Federal Transit Administration (FTA). As such, the services requested by this RFP will be subject to federal and state requirements and regulations.

The services performed under any resulting agreement shall comply with all applicable federal, state, and local laws and regulations. In addition, this contract will be subject to the relevant requirements of 2 CFR 200.

XII TITLE VI ASSURANCES

Prospective Consultants should be aware of the following contractual ("Contractor") requirements regarding compliance with Title VI should they be selected pursuant to this RFP:

1) Compliance with Regulations. The Consultant shall comply with the regulations

relative to nondiscrimination in Federally-assisted programs of the U.S. Department of Transportation, Title 49, Code of Federal Regulations, Part 21, as they may be amended from time to time (hereinafter referred to as the Regulations).

- 2) **Nondiscrimination.** The Consultant, with regard to the work performed by it, shall not discriminate on the grounds of race, color, national origin, sex, age, disability/handicap, or income status**, in the selection and retention of Subconsultants, including procurements of materials and leases of equipment. The Consultant shall not participate, either directly or indirectly, in the discrimination prohibited by Section 21.5 of the Regulations, including employment practices when the contract covers a program set forth in Appendix B of the Regulations.
- 3) Solicitations for Subcontracts, Including Procurements of Materials and Equipment. In all solicitations, either by competitive bidding or negotiation, made by the Consultant for work to be performed under a subcontract, including procurements of materials or leases of equipment, each potential Subconsultant or supplier shall be notified by the Consultant of the Consultant's obligations to Metro COG and the Regulations relative to nondiscrimination on the grounds of race, color, national origin, sex, age, disability/handicap, or income status**.
- 4) Information and Reports. The Consultant shall provide all information and reports required by the Regulations, or directives issued pursuant thereto, and shall permit access to its books, records, accounts, other sources of information and its facilities as may be determined by Metro COG or the North Dakota Department of Transportation to be pertinent to ascertain compliance with such Regulations, orders, and instructions. Where any information required of a Consultant is in the exclusive possession of another who fails or refuses to furnish this information, the Consultant shall so certify to Metro COG, or the North Dakota Department of Transportation, as appropriate, and shall set forth what efforts it has made to obtain the information.
- 5) Sanctions for Noncompliance. In the event of the Consultant's noncompliance with the nondiscrimination provisions as outlined herein, the Client and the North Dakota Department of Transportation shall impose such sanctions as it or the Federal Highway Administration / Federal Transit Administration may determine to be appropriate, including but not limited to:
- 6) Withholding of payments to the Consultant under the contract until the Consultant complies; or
- 7) Cancellation, termination, or suspension of the contract, in whole or in part.
- 8) **Incorporation of Title VI Provisions**. The Consultant shall include the provisions of Section XII, paragraphs 1 through 5 in every subcontract, including procurements of materials and leases of equipment, unless exempt by the Regulations or directives issued pursuant thereto.

The Consultant shall take such action with respect to any subcontract or procurement as Metro COG or the U.S. Department of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration, may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions, including sanctions for noncompliance provided, however, that in the event a Consultant becomes involved in, or is threatened with, litigation by a Subconsultant or supplier as a result of such direction, the Consultant may request Metro COG enter into such litigation to protect the interests of Metro COG; and, in addition, the Consultant may request the United States to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States.

** The Act governs race, color, and national origin. Related Nondiscrimination Authorities govern sex, 23 U.S.C. 324; age, 42 U.S.C. 6101; disability/handicap, 29 U.S.C. 790; and low income, E.O. 12898.

XIII TERMINATION PROVISIONS

The Client reserves the right to cancel any contract for cause upon written notice to the Consultant. Cause for cancellation will be documented failure(s) of the Consultant to provide services in the quantity or quality required. Notice of such cancellation will be given with sufficient time to allow for the orderly withdrawal of the Consultant without additional harm to the participants or the Client.

The Client may cancel or reduce the amount of service to be rendered if there is, in the opinion of the Client, a significant increase in local costs; or if there is insufficient state or federal funding available for the service, thereby terminating the contract or reducing the compensation to be paid under the contract. In such event, the Client will notify the Consultant in writing ninety (90) days in advance of the date such actions are to be implemented.

In the event of any termination, the Client shall pay the agreed rate only for services delivered up to the date of termination. The Client has no obligation to the Consultant, of any kind, after the date of termination. Consultant shall deliver all records, equipment and materials to the Client within 24 hours of the date of termination.

XIV LIMITATION ON CONSULTANT

All reports and pertinent data or materials are the sole property of the Client and its state and federal planning partners and may not be used, reproduced or released in any form without the explicit, written permission of the Client.

The Consultant should expect to have access only to the public reports and public files of local governmental agencies and the Client in preparing the proposal or reports. No compilation, tabulation or analysis of data, definition of opinion, etc., should be anticipated by the Consultant from the agencies, unless volunteered by a responsible official in those agencies.

XV CONFLICT OF INTEREST

No Consultant, Subconsultant, or member of any firm proposed to be employed in the preparation of this proposal shall have a past, ongoing, or potential involvement which could be deemed a conflict of interest under North Dakota Century Code or other law. During the term of this Agreement, the Consultant shall not accept any employment or engage in any consulting work that would create a conflict of interest with the Client or in any way compromise the services to be performed under this agreement. The Consultant shall immediately notify the Client of any and all potential violations of this paragraph upon becoming aware of the potential violation.

XVI INSURANCE

The Consultant shall provide evidence of insurance as stated in the contract prior to execution of the contract.

XVII RISK MANAGEMENT

The Consultant agrees to defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the Client and the state of North Dakota, its agencies, officers and employees (State), from and against claims based on the vicarious liability of the Client and the State or its agents, but not against claims based on the Client's and the State's contributory negligence, comparative and/or contributory negligence or fault, sole negligence, or intentional misconduct. The legal defense provided by Consultant to the Client and the State under this provision must be free of any conflicts of interest, even if retention of separate legal counsel for the Client and the State is necessary. Consultant also agrees to defend, indemnify, and hold the Client and the State harmless for all costs, expenses and attorneys' fees incurred if the Client or the State prevails in an action against Consultant in establishing and litigating the indemnification coverage provided herein. This obligation shall continue after the termination of this Agreement.

The Consultant shall secure and keep in force during the term of this agreement, from insurance companies, government self-insurance pools or government self-retention funds authorized to do business in North Dakota, the following insurance coverage:

- 1. Commercial general liability and automobile liability insurance minimum limits of liability required are \$250,000 per person and \$1,000,000 per occurrence.
- 2. Workforce Safety insurance meeting all statutory limits.
- 3. The Client and the State of North Dakota, its agencies, officers, and employees (State) shall be endorsed as an additional insured on the commercial general liability and automobile liability policies.
- 4. Said endorsements shall contain a "Waiver of Subrogation" in favor of the Client and the state of North Dakota.

5. The policies and endorsements may not be canceled or modified without thirty (30) days prior written notice to the undersigned Client and the State Risk Management Department.

The Consultant shall furnish a certificate of insurance evidencing the requirements in 1, 3, and 4, above to the Client prior to commencement of this agreement.

The Client and the State reserve the right to obtain complete, certified copies of all required insurance documents, policies, or endorsements at any time. Any attorney who represents the State under this contract must first qualify as and be appointed by the North Dakota Attorney General as a Special Assistant Attorney General as required under N.D.C.C. Section 54-12-08.

When a portion of the work under the Agreement is sublet, the Consultant shall obtain insurance protection (as outlined above) to provide liability coverage to protect the Consultant, the Client and the State as a result of work undertaken by the Subconsultant. In addition, the Consultant shall ensure that any and all parties performing work under the Agreement are covered by public liability insurance as outlined above. All Subconsultants performing work under the Agreement are required to maintain the same scope of insurance required of the Consultant. The Consultant shall be held responsible for ensuring compliance with those requirements by all Subconsultants.

Consultant's insurance coverage shall be primary (i.e., pay first) as respects any insurance, self-insurance or self-retention maintained by the Client or State. Any insurance, self-insurance or self-retention maintained by the Client or the State shall be excess of the Consultant's insurance and shall not contribute with it. The insolvency or bankruptcy of the insured Consultant shall not release the insurer from payment under the policy, even when such insolvency or bankruptcy prevents the insured Consultant from meeting the retention limit under the policy. Any deductible amount or other obligations under the policy(ies) shall be the sole responsibility of the Consultant. This insurance may be in a policy or policies of insurance, primary and excess, including the so-called umbrella or catastrophe form and be placed with insurers rated "A-" or better by A.M. Best Company, Inc. The Client and the State will be indemnified, saved, and held harmless to the full extent of any coverage actually secured by the Consultant in excess of the minimum requirements set forth above.

Exhibit A – Cost Proposal Form

Cost Proposal Form – Include completed cost form (see below) in a separate sealed envelope – labeled "**Sealed Cost Form – Vendor Name**" and submit with concurrently with the technical proposal as part of the overall RFP response. The cost estimate should be based on a not to exceed basis and may be further negotiated by Metro COG upon identification of the most qualified Consultant. Changes in the final contract amount and contract extensions are not anticipated.

REQUIRED BUDGET FORMAT

Summary of Estimated Project Cost

1.	Direct Labor	Hours	x	Rate	=	Project Cost	Total
	Name, Title, Function	0.00	Х	0.00	Ш	0.00	0.00
			x		=	0.00	0.00
			х		=	0.00	0.00
				Subtotal	=	0.00	0.00
2.	Overhead/Indirect Cost (expressed as indirect rate x direct labor)					0.00	0.00
3.	Subconsultant Costs				0.00	0.00	
4.	Materials and Supplies Costs				0.00	0.00	
5.	Travel Costs				0.00	0.00	
6.	Fixed Fee					0.00	0.00
7.	Miscellaneous Costs					0.00	0.00
Total Cost =						0.00	0.00

Request for Proposals (RFP) University Drive & 10th Street Corridor Study

Exhibit B

Federal Clauses

Agenda Item 3e

METROCOG Fargo-Moorhead Metropolitan Council of Governments

Case Plaza Suite 232 | One 2nd Street North Fargo, North Dakota 58102-4807 p: 701.532.5100 | f: 701.232.5043 e: metrocog@fmmetrocog.org www.fmmetrocog.org

To: Policy Board Members

From: Cindy Gray, Executive Director

Date: October 19, 2021

Re: Assistant Transportation Planner / GIS Coordinator Position

Metro COG received approximately 34 applications for our GIS Coordinator / Assistant Transportation Planner position. We narrowed the field to nine candidates who were offered interviews. Two declined to interview and one became ill prior to the interview and has not contacted us to reschedule. We interviewed the remaining six candidates. Our interview committee included myself, Michael Maddox, and Savanna Leach. The top candidates as a result of our interviews are as follows:

- Johanna Tuthill
- Loonibha Manandhar
- Aaron Dekker

Two additional candidates are also strong possibilities if one of the above three candidates does not accept our offer. Our top candidate, Johanna Tuthill, has an M.A. in Sustainable Urban Development from DePaul University. She has a certificate in GIS and served as the GIS Faculty Assistant during the 2020-2021 school year. It is my intent to extend an offer of employment to Johanna Tuthill as our top candidate. Her cover letter and resume are attached for your reference. Based on education, references, experience, interest, poise, and enthusiasm the interview committee was in unanimous agreement about Johanna as our top candidate. We were impressed with all of the candidates we interviewed, but Loonibha and Aaron are in the top three.

The recommended salary is Grade 13, Step 1 with an annual salary of \$61,081. I would like the flexibility to go up to Step 2 if necessary, which is \$62,990 annually. Our policies allow the payment of moving expenses on a case by case basis. Johanna's references have been excellent, and I am hopeful that she will accept an offer. I will bring any discussion of moving expenses, as allowed by our Administrative Policies, to the Executive Committee on November 3, 2021 if the need arises.

If Johanna does not accept the position, our next choice is Loonibha Manandhar. Loonibha is a citizen of Nepal, and currently has a visa which allows her to stay in the US and work here until September, 2022. Prior to that date, Metro COG would need to complete the process of applying for permission to sponsor her as an employee. I have asked our attorney, John Shockley, about the cost and complexity of this and will continue to coordinate with him to ensure we handle this properly if we go this route.

A draft offer letter is attached for your review (Attachment 3).

Requested Action: Authorize the Executive Director to extend an offer of employment to Johanna Tuthill at a salary of Grade 13, Step 1, with the ability to offer Step 2 if needed during negotiations, with the understanding that Metro COG will move to either Loonibha Manandhar or Aaron Dekker if Johanna does not accept our offer.

GIS COORDINATOR / ASSISTANT TRANSPORTATION PLANNER

(616) 540-1971 johanna.tuthill@gmail.com

October 11, 2021

I am very excited to be writing to you in regards to the GIS Coordinator/Assistant Transportation Planner position available with MetroCOG. I hope to bring my experience in data analysis and GIS, my passion for transportation planning, and my strong work ethic to this position. I am a recent graduate of a masters program in Sustainable Urban Development that has strengthened my ability to perform the tasks required from this position.

Through courses such as Sustainable Urban Transportation, Statistical Data Analysis for GIS, and Urban Design Laboratory I have gained a strong combination of theoretical knowledge and hands-on experience. I have experience working with large data sets such as US Census and American Community Survey data, using ArcGIS, QGIS, R, SPSS, and Excel to process and analyze. My time as a GIS certificate student, a GIS Faculty Assistant, and a research intern with the Chicago Food Policy Action Council contribute to my knowledge and professional experience in utilizing GIS. I have experience with geocoding, spatial analysis, and producing maps for academic papers and community partners. In addition, my abilities in SketchUp and Adobe Creative Suite led to my work at DePaul being awarded the Best Model and Site Plan in 2020 by the Chaddick Institute. Beyond my GIS and data analysis skills, I am an adaptive worker, learner, and communicator. My flexibility allows me to work well in a team setting, taking on whatever roles and tasks are needed. I am able to adapt very quickly to new technologies, methods, and styles. Throughout the pandemic I have gained strong communications skills. I have balanced graduate level coursework, duties as a GIS Faculty Assistant, and research for the CFPAC throughout the 2020/2021 school year. I would not have been able to achieve this without maintaining multiple modes of communication and a resilient work ethic within my positions.

This planning position not only offers me the opportunity to continue to pursue my passion for planning and transportation, but to also work with a team that is looking to grow and strengthen their own community. From my love for GIS and data analysis, to my ability to communicate and absorb information, I am well suited for this GIS Coordinator/Assistant Transportation Planner position. I am very motivated to go above and beyond what is asked of me. I am young, driven, and ready to learn. I look forward to hearing from you, and I thank you for your time.

Sincerely,

Johanna Tuthill

Johanna Tuthill

(616) 540-1971 johanna.tuthill@gmail.com https://johannatuthill.weebly.com/

EDUCATION

M.A. in Sustainable Urban Development DePaul University — Chicago, IL

SEPTEMBER 2019 - JUNE 2021

- Certificate in Geographic Information Systems
- 2020 Best Model and Site Plan Award from the Chaddick Institute

B.S. in Biology, Health, and Society University of Michigan — Ann Arbor, MI

AUGUST 2016 - MAY 2019

- Minor in Urban Studies
- Graduated with honors in the College of Literature, Science and the Arts and the Residential College

EXPERIENCE

Steans Graduate Fellow — DePaul University, Chicago, IL

JUNE 2021 - SEPTEMBER 2021

- Complete social equity and sustainability focused research in collaboration with the CFPAC
- Produce maps and mapping techniques curated for community partners, and complete early ground truthing

Productive Landscapes Analysis Intern Chicago Food Policy Action Council — Chicago Food Policy Action Council, *Chicago*, *IL*

SEPTEMBER 2020 - SEPTEMBER 2021

- Produce maps for community and Council use out of multiple large data sets
- Facilitate fair food practices through research used in community building and education

GIS Faculty Assistant — DePaul University, Chicago, IL

SEPTEMBER 2020 - IUNE 2021

- Contributed to the success of 120+ students at the undergraduate and graduate level in the Geography Department
- Worked remotely to provide tailored and timely technology support

Prevention Department Intern — Alternatives for Girls, *Detroit*, *MI*

MAY 2018 - JULY 2018

- Generated and implemented educational and engaging programming for 60+ girls aged 5-15

Information Technology Associate — DePauw University, *Greencastle*, *IN*

SEPTEMBER 2015 - MAY 2016

- Created informational workshops available to the full student body and Staff of DePauw University

CKILL

Adobe Creative Suite: Illustrator, Photoshop, InDesign,

Microsoft Office Suite: Excel, Word, Powerpoint

ArcGIS: ArcMaps, ArcCatalog

Spanish reading and writing proficiency

RStudio, RMarkdown

SketchUp Google Drive

Google Earth

VOLUNTEER WORK

Adult Inpatient Psychiatric Department Assistant: University of Michigan Hospital (9/2017-12/2017) Proyecto Avance: Latino Mentoring Association (PALMA) Tutor: Ann Arbor, MI (9/2016-5/2017)

Crisis Text Line Crisis Counselor (9/2016-9/2018)



Case Plaza Suite 232 | One 2nd Street North Fargo, North Dakota 58102-4807 p: 701.532.5100 | f: 701.232.5043 e: metrocog@fmmetrocog.org www.fmmetrocog.org

October 19, 20	21
Name Address Address	
Subject:	Offer of Employment as GIS Coordinator/Assistant Transportation Planner at the Fargo-Moorhead Metropolitan Council of Governments
Dear	:

Thank you for taking the time to apply and interview for the position of GIS Coordinator at Metro COG. As we discussed, we believe your education, experience, skills, and interests will make a great addition to the organization. We are happy to offer you the position of GIS Coordinator / Assistant Transportation Planner. The following are terms of employment for your consideration:

- 1. You will hold the title of Assistant Planner / GIS Coordinator with an annualized salary of \$61,081 (Grade 13, Step 1). Metro COG follows the pay ranges of the City of Fargo. While there are no guarantees of annual salary updates, the City typically approves an increase to its pay ranges on an annual basis, effective January 1st and Metro COG's Policy Board usually follows suit and compares Fargo's increases with the salary adjustments of their own jurisdictions.
- 2. Annual salary step increases are implemented in the first pay period following your employment anniversary, provided you have been successfully carrying out the requirements of your position as determined by the Executive Director. A salary increase may also be considered after a sixmonth review, depending upon performance.
- 3. Metro COG will offer you immediate access to all health, dental and vision benefits effective on your first day of employment. As we discussed, Metro COG employees share in the cost of our individual insurance premiums based on percentages established by our Policy Board.
- 4. Health Savings Account Metro COG participates in a High Deductible Health Plan through Blue Cross Blue Shield of ND at this time. Metro COG will match an employee's contribution into their Health Savings Account up to 50 percent of the deductible. This amount will be prorated for the remainder of 2021.
- 5. On-the-job training will be provided as well as opportunities to participate in on-line training and attendance at regional or national conferences and/or training opportunities. Due to COVID-19, many of these opportunities are currently web-based, but we are starting to see more in-person opportunities. At this time, Metro COG's budget allows us to provide at least one out-of-town training opportunity per year typically that would include the annual conference of APA Minnesota or another regional or national conference, depending on location.

- 6. Retirement Savings Metro COG matches up to three percent of an employee's annual salary if the employee agrees to participate at the same or greater rate. Participation in the program is optional.
- 7. Life and Accidental Death and Dismemberment (AD&D) Insurance Metro COG provides a \$50,000 life insurance policy and a \$50,000 AD&D policy. These policies are active as of the first day of employment.
- 8. Employee Assistance Program Metro COG provides each employee access to an Employee Assistance Program (EAP), which can help with financial problems, relationship or family difficulties, mental health, substance abuse or work conflicts. The program is strictly confidential.
- 9. As with all Metro COG employees, your employment is subject to a six-month probationary period consistent with our employment policies. Your employment may be terminated by you or Metro COG at will and without cause during that period.
- 10. By accepting the offer of employment, you agree to follow Metro COG's employee policies and procedures. You also agree to perform both those duties listed within the job description, and any other reasonable duties related to the planning profession that may be assigned to you.
- 11. Vacation, Sick Leave, Compensation Time, and Holidays Regular employees with less than three years of services will accumulate vacation time with pay at the rate of eight hours for each month of service (12 days per year). Regular employees also accrue sick leave at the rate of one day per month (12 working days per year). If an employee works extra hours, the extra hours are recorded as compensation time. Comp time carries over from one pay period to the next if not used during the same pay period. A maximum of 40 hours may be accumulated. Metro COG employees are entitled to the following paid holidays:
 - New Year's Day
 - Good Friday
 - Presidents Day
 - Memorial Day
 - Independence Day
 - Labor Day
 - Veterans Day
 - Thanksgiving Day
 - Christmas Eve Day (1/2 day)
 - Christmas Day
 - Birthday

Good Friday and an employee's birthday are considered floating holidays, and if you decide to work those days, your vacation time will be credited with eight hours for each day if not used during the pay period in which Good Friday or your birthday occur.

Our work week is 40 hours, but we are flexible in that we allow alternate work schedules. If the aforementioned terms meet with your approval, please indicate your acceptance with your signature in

the space provided, and return it to me as soon as poss working with you and contributing to the success of our questions, please do not hesitate to contact me (gray@367-9947 – cell).	region and our agency. If you have any
Sincerely,	
Cindy Gray, AICP Executive Director	
I,, accept the employment terms as understand and will comply with these terms.	provided in this letter, and I certify that I
Signature	 Date